



# Report of the 17<sup>th</sup> Session of the Compliance Committee

By correspondence, 1-2 October 2020

DISTRIBUTION:

Participants in the Session
Members of the Commission
Other interested Nations and International
Organizations
FAO Fisheries Department
FAO Regional Fishery Officers

### **BIBLIOGRAPHIC ENTRY**

IOTC 2020. Report of the 17<sup>th</sup> Session of the Compliance Committee. By correspondence, 1-2 October 2020. *IOTC*–2020–CoC17–R[E], 45 pp





The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication and its lists do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission (IOTC) or the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations concerning the legal or development status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

This work is copyright. Fair dealing for study, research, news reporting, criticism or review is permitted. Selected passages, tables or diagrams may be reproduced for such purposes provided acknowledgment of the source is included. Major extracts or the entire document may not be reproduced by any process without the written permission of the Executive Secretary, IOTC.

The Indian Ocean Tuna Commission has exercised due care and skill in the preparation and compilation of the information and data set out in this publication. Notwithstanding, the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission, employees and advisers disclaim all liability, including liability for negligence, for any loss, damage, injury, expense or cost incurred by any person as a result of accessing, using or relying upon any of the information or data set out in this publication to the maximum extent permitted by law.

### Contact details:

Indian Ocean Tuna Commission Le Chantier Mall PO Box 1011 Victoria, Mahé, Seychelles

Ph: +248 4225 494 Fax: +248 4224 364

Email: <a href="mailto:local-secretariat@fao.org">local-secretariat@fao.org</a>
Website: <a href="mailto:http://www.iotc.org">http://www.iotc.org</a>

#### **ACRONYMS**

AIS Automatic Identification Systems
CDS Catch Documentation Scheme

CMM Conservation and Management Measure (of the IOTC; Resolutions and Recommendations)

CoC Compliance Committee of the IOTC

CPCs Contracting Parties and Cooperating Non-Contracting Parties

DFAD Drifting Fish Aggregation Device
EMS Electronic Monitoring System
FAD Fish Aggregation Device

FAO Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations

IOTC Indian Ocean Tuna Commission
IUU Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated
MCS Monitoring, control and Surveillance

SCAF Standing Committee on Administration and Finance of the IOTC

VMS Vessel Monitoring System

WPICMM Working Party on the Implementation of Conservation and Management Measures

### HOW TO INTERPRET TERMINOLOGY CONTAINED IN THIS REPORT

The CoC17 Report has been written using the following terms and associated definitions so as to remove ambiguity surrounding how particular paragraphs should be interpreted.

### Level 1: From a subsidiary body of the Commission to the next level in the structure of the Commission:

**RECOMMENDED, RECOMMENDATION**: Any conclusion or request for an action to be undertaken, from a subsidiary body of the Commission (Committee or Working Party), which is to be formally provided to the next level in the structure of the Commission for its consideration/endorsement (e.g. from a Working Party to the Scientific Committee; from a Committee to the Commission). The intention is that the higher body will consider the recommended action for endorsement under its own mandate, if the subsidiary body does not already have the required mandate. Ideally this should be task specific and contain a timeframe for completion.

## Level 2: From a subsidiary body of the Commission to a CPC, the IOTC Secretariat, or other body (not the Commission) to carry out a specified task:

**REQUESTED**: This term should only be used by a subsidiary body of the Commission if it does not wish to have the request formally adopted/endorsed by the next level in the structure of the Commission. For example, if a Committee wishes to seek additional input from a CPC on a particular topic, but does not wish to formalise the request beyond the mandate of the Committee, it may request that a set action be undertaken. Ideally this should be task specific and contain a timeframe for the completion.

### Level 3: General terms to be used for consistency:

**AGREED**: Any point of discussion from a meeting which the IOTC body considers to be an agreed course of action covered by its mandate, which has not already been dealt with under Level 1 or level 2 above; a general point of agreement among delegations/participants of a meeting which does not need to be considered/adopted by the next level in the Commission's structure.

**NOTED/NOTING**: Any point of discussion from a meeting which the IOTC body considers to be important enough to record in a meeting report for future reference.

**Any other term:** Any other term may be used in addition to the Level 3 terms to highlight to the reader of and IOTC report, the importance of the relevant paragraph. However, other terms used are considered for explanatory/informational purposes only and shall have no higher rating within the reporting terminology hierarchy than Level 3, described above (e.g. **CONSIDERED**; **URGED**; **ACKNOWLEDGED**).





## **Table of contents**

EXEC	CUTIVE SUMMARY	6
1.	OPENING OF THE SESSION	8
2.	ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA AND ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE SESSION	8
3.	ADMISSION OF OBSERVERS	8
4.	4.1. Review of individual CPC Compliance Status against IOTC Conservation and Management Measures 4.2. Comments by CPCs on individual compliance report of each CPC with focus on non-compliance, information provided in CPCs report of implementation and responses to the feedback letter issued in 2014.3. Other maters arising from the review of compliance reports	8
5.	OVERVIEW OF THE IMPLEMENTATION OF IOTC CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT MEASURES	
6.	REVIEW OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION RELATED TO IUU FISHING ACTIVITIES IN THE IOTC AREA OF COMPETENCE	. 13 ation
7.	REVIEW OF THE IUU VESSELS LIST, THE DRAFT IUU VESSELS LIST AND OF THE INFORMATION SUBMITTED BY CPCs RELATING TO SAL FISHING ACTIVITIES IN THE IOTC AREA OF COMPETENCE — RESOLUTION 18/03	. <b>14</b> . 15
8.	UPDATE ON PROGRESS REGARDING THE PERFORMANCE REVIEW — COMPLIANCE RELATED ISSUES	16
9.	REVIEW OF RECOMMENDATIONS REQUIRING INTERSESSIONAL ACTIONS FROM CoC16	
10.	ACTIVITIES BY THE IOTC SECRETARIAT IN SUPPORT OF CAPACITY BUILDING FOR DEVELOPING CPCs (RESOLUTION 16/10)	17
	REVIEW OF THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE WORKING PARTY ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF CONSERVATION AND MANAGEME.	
	REPORT AND DOCUMENTATION OF THE 3RD MEETING OF THE CATCH DOCUMENTATION SCHEME (CDS) WORKING GROUP (WITTERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE WORKING GROUP	
	REVIEW OF REQUESTS FOR ACCESS TO THE STATUS OF COOPERATING NON-CONTRACTING PARTY — APPENDIX III OF THE IOTO	
14.	COOPERATION WITH OTHER ORGANISATIONS  LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING (LOU) BETWEEN THE INDIAN OCEAN MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING ON PORT STATE  CONTROL (IOMOU) AND THE INDIAN OCEAN TUNA COMMISSION (IOTC)	
15.	OTHER BUSINESS	. 19
16.	ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE 17 <sup>TH</sup> SESSION OF THE COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE	20
Арр	ENDIX 1 LIST OF PARTICIPANTS	21
APP	ENDIX 2 ADOPTED AGENDA	26
Арр	ENDIX 3 FINAL LIST OF DOCUMENTS	27

APPENDIX 4 TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR DEVELOPING A SCHEME TO OPERATIONALISE THE FAO VOLUNTARY GUIDELINES ON THE	
Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)	32
Appendix 5 Provisional IOTC IUU Vessels List	33
Appendix 6 CoC Update on Progress Regarding Resolution 16/03 – On the Performance Review Follow-up	34
APPENDIX 7 CONSOLIDATED SET OF RECOMMENDATIONS ARISING FROM WPICMM03	39
APPENDIX 8 REVISED DRAFT ROADMAP FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION PROCESS FOR THE LEGAL SCRUBBING OF IOTC RESOLUTIONS	40
Appendix 9 Terms of Reference for the Catch Documentation Scheme Working Group	41
Appendix 10 Consolidated Set Of Recommendations Of The 17 <sup>th</sup> Session Of The Compliance Committee (1 - 2 Octob 2020) To The Commission	

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

### Opening of the Session

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic the 17<sup>th</sup> Session of the Compliance Committee (CoC) of the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission (IOTC) was held by correspondence from 1-2 October 2020. The meeting involved the distribution of the normal CoC documents, an annotated agenda (IOTC-2020-CoC17-01b) and a Meeting Response Document (IOTC-2020-CoC17-MRD). The latter of these documents was distributed to credentialed Heads of Delegations on 25 September 2020 and the collection of interventions was closed at midnight on 2 October 2020.

Attendees comprised delegates of 23 Contracting Parties (Members), 1 Cooperating Non-Contracting Party, 5 Observers and 1 Invited Expert. The list of participants is provided at <u>Appendix 1</u>. The meeting was chaired by the Chairperson, Ms. Anne-France Mattlet (France (OT)).

The following is a subset of the complete set of recommendations from the CoC17 to the Commission, which are provided at <u>Appendix 10</u>.

### Resolution 18/07 On Measures Applicable in Case of Non-Fulfilment of Reporting Obligations in the IOTC

**CoC17.01 (Para 12)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs (Bangladesh, China, Eritrea, European Union, India, Iran, Japan, Madagascar, Oman, Pakistan, Somalia, South Africa, Sudan, Tanzania and Yemen) that have failed to submit mandatory information and data for the 2019 reporting cycle (catch data for 2018) shall be reminded by the IOTC Secretariat to:

- i. provide a clear timeline as to when the missing mandatory information and data will be submitted,
- ii. as the case may be, when they will be a position to fulfil these obligations for which they have recurring non-compliance,
- iii. work closer with the IOTC Secretariat if they are encountering challenges in implementation/submission of mandatory information and data.

Resolution 15/02 Mandatory statistical reporting requirements for IOTC Contracting Parties and Cooperating Non-Contracting Parties (CPCs) and Resolution 17/05 On the conservation of sharks caught in association with fisheries managed by IOTC

**CoC17.03 (Para 17)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs that have failed to submit mandatory information and data for the 2019 reporting cycle (catch data for 2018) work closer with the IOTC Secretariat if they are encountering challenges in implementation/submission of mandatory information and data.

### Resolution 11/04 On a regional observer scheme

**CoC17.08 (Para 29)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs with observer coverage below the minimum level of 5% of operations/sets by gear type for those vessels covered by Resolution 11/04 to provide the Secretariat with an explanatory note, indicating the obstacles that prevent them from reaching the 5% coverage and the remedy actions they intend to implement.

Resolution 19/06 – On Establishing a Programme for Transhipment by Large-Scale Fishing Vessels

**CoC17.10 (Para 37)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Oman provide the results of its investigations related to the possible infractions to the IOTC Secretariat before the 24th Session of the Commission.

Resolution 19/01 On an Interim Plan for Rebuilding the Indian Ocean Yellowfin Tuna Stock in the IOTC Area of Competence

**CoC17.12 (Para 47)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that, if necessary, 2019 and 2020 compliance status for the yellowfin tuna catch reductions required by Resolution 19/01 would be retrospectively modified accordingly.

Resolution 16/02 On harvest control rules for skipjack tuna in the IOTC area of competence

**CoC17.13 (Para 50)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that during the discussions to be held at the 24th Session of the Commission that clarification is provided for paragraph 11b) in Resolution 16/02, so that the CoC is able to efficiently monitor compliance with this Resolution.

Resolution 15/03 On the vessel monitoring system (VMS) programme.

**CoC17.14 (Para 52)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that India and Iran establish a full-scale VMS and to submit their respective VMS implementation plans in 2021 to the CoC18.

Overview of the implementation of IOTC conservation and management measures - summary report on the level of compliance.

**CoC17.16 (Para 65)** The IOTC Secretariat **RECOMMENDED** that future amendments to the Rules of Procedure for the Compliance Committee take into consideration the inability of the IOTC Secretariat to provide meeting documents 30 days before the CoC.

Review of the IUU vessels list, the Draft IUU vessels list and of the information submitted by CPCs relating to illegal fishing activities in the IOTC area of competence – Resolution 18/03

### **WISDOM SEA REEFER**

**CoC17.22 (Para 93)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the carrier vessel, WISDOM SEA REEFER, which is in the current IOTC IUU Vessels list be updated to reflect the information in the Certificates of Registry issued by Mongolia.

**CoC17.23 (Para 94)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the carrier vessel, UTHAIWAN (ex-WISDOM SEA REEFER) be deleted from the IOTC IUU Vessels List upon receipt of proof that the vessel has been scrapped.

**CoC17.24 (Para 95)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Bangladesh and Thailand continue to keep the Compliance Committee updated on the scrapping process, including any follow up to relevant bodies (e.g. under the FAO Compliance Agreement).

### AL WESAM 5

**CoC17.25 (Para 97)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the vessel, AL WESAM 5, be updated to reflect the information in the Certificates of Registry issued by Cameroon.

### **COBIJA**

**CoC17.26 (Para 99)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the vessel (name, photos, flag, summary of actions), CAPE FLOWER, be updated to reflect the information in the IOTC Circular 2020-42.

### Cooperation with other organisations

**CoC17.39 (Para 144)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission approve the Chairperson of the Commission to sign the Letter of Understanding with the Indian Ocean Memorandum of Understanding on Port State Control.

Proposal of a Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)

**CoC17.41 (Para 151)** The CoC **ENDORSED** and **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission consider and, as appropriate, amend and endorse the Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the *FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)*, provided in <u>Appendix 4</u>.

### 1. OPENING OF THE SESSION

- Due to the COVID-19 pandemic the 17<sup>th</sup> Session of the Compliance Committee (CoC) of the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission (IOTC) was held by correspondence from 1-2 October 2020. The meeting involved the distribution of the normal CoC documents, an annotated agenda (IOTC-2020-CoC17-01b) and a Meeting Response Document (IOTC-2020-CoC17-MRD). The latter of these documents was distributed to credentialed Heads of Delegations on 25 September 2020 and the collection of interventions was closed at midnight on 2 October 2020.
- 2. Attendees comprised delegates of 23 Contracting Parties (Members), 1 Cooperating Non-Contracting Party, 5 Observers and 1 Invited Expert. The list of participants is provided at <a href="Appendix1">Appendix 1</a>. The meeting was chaired by the Chairperson, Ms. Anne-France Mattlet (France (OT)).

### 2. ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA AND ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE SESSION

3. The CoC **ADOPTED** the Agenda as provided at <u>Appendix 2</u>. The documents presented to the CoC are listed at <u>Appendix 3</u>.

### 3. ADMISSION OF OBSERVERS

4. Pursuant to Article VII of the Agreement establishing the IOTC, the CoC admitted the following observers, as defined in Rule XIV of the IOTC Rules of Procedure (2014):

### Non-governmental organizations having special competence in the field of activity of the Commission.

- International Pole and Line Foundation (IPLNF),
- ii. International Seafood Sustainability Foundation (ISSF),
- iii. Stop Illegal Fishing (SIF),
- iv. The Pew Charitable Trusts (PEW),
- v. World Wide Fund for Nature (WWF).

### **Invited experts**

vi. Taiwan, Province of China.

### 4. REVIEW OF THE COUNTRY BASED COMPLIANCE REPORTS

### 4.1. REVIEW OF INDIVIDUAL CPC COMPLIANCE STATUS AGAINST IOTC CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT MEASURES

- 5. The CoC **NOTED** the country-based compliance reports (IOTC–2020–CoC17–CR01 to CR33) prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, were delivered as requested by the CoC15 (IOTC-2018-CoC15-R, paragraph 127).
- 6. The CoC **NOTED** that the Compliance Reports indicated an overall slight increase in the number of CPCs that had improved in their compliance level during the intersessional period of 2019/2020. The aim of these reports, which are based on the responses provided in the Compliance Questionnaires, the Reports of Implementation and the National Scientific Reports for the identification of areas of non-compliance, are to improve the understanding and implementation of IOTC Resolutions by all CPCs.
- 7. The CoC **NOTED** that the assessments of CPCs were also based on other documents relevant to this agenda item, including:
  - IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL01 to FL33 Response to Feedback Letters,
  - IOTC-2020-CoC17-04a Report on establishing a Programme for Transhipment by Large-Scale Fishing Vessels,
  - IOTC-2020-CoC17-05 Implementation of reporting obligations of nominal catch data,
  - IOTC-2020-CoC17-07b Summary report on possible infractions observed under the regional observer programme,
  - IOTC-2020-CoC17-9 Summary of compliance with the drifting fish aggregating devices management plans.
- 8. The CoC **NOTED** that some CPCs (Bangladesh, Eritrea, Madagascar, Korea, Rep of, Philippines, Sierra Leone, Somalia and Yemen) are failing to provide some of their mandatory reports (Implementation Report,

Compliance Questionnaire, National Report to the Scientific Committee and Response to Feedback Letter) required by Commission for the IOTC Secretariat to prepare the country-based Compliance Reports.

4.2. COMMENTS BY CPCs ON INDIVIDUAL COMPLIANCE REPORT OF EACH CPC WITH FOCUS ON NON-COMPLIANCE, INFORMATION PROVIDED IN CPCS REPORT OF IMPLEMENTATION AND RESPONSES TO THE FEEDBACK LETTER ISSUED IN 2019

### Resolution 18/07 On Measures Applicable in Case of Non-Fulfilment of Reporting Obligations in the IOTC

- 9. The CoC **NOTED** the report IOTC–2020–CoC17–05\_Rev1 prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which presented the status of implementation of Resolution 18/07.
- 10. The CoC **NOTED** that 13 CPCs submitted the complete suite of information in accordance with Resolution 18/07 for zero catches.
- 11. The CoC **NOTED** that 4 CPCs (France (OT), Philippines, Liberia and Senegal) did not operate any fishing vessel in the IOTC Area in 2018 and, therefore, were not assessed for this requirement for 2018.

### Recommendation/s

- 12. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs (Bangladesh, China, Eritrea, European Union, India, Iran, Japan, Madagascar, Oman, Pakistan, Somalia, South Africa, Sudan, Tanzania and Yemen) that have failed to submit mandatory information and data for the 2019 reporting cycle (catch data for 2018) shall be reminded by the IOTC Secretariat to:
  - i. provide a clear timeline as to when the missing mandatory information and data will be submitted,
  - ii. as the case may be, when they will be in a position to fulfil these obligations for which they have recurring non-compliance,
  - work closer with the IOTC Secretariat if they are encountering challenges in implementation/submission of mandatory information and data.
- 13. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Secretariat write to the concerned CPCs reminding them of their obligations as CPCs and to notify those which continue to have compliance issues with this measure, that may be due to capacity limitations, that support is available to build capacity for them to meet their reporting obligations.

Resolution 15/02 Mandatory statistical reporting requirements for IOTC Contracting Parties and Cooperating Non-Contracting Parties (CPCs) and Resolution 17/05 On the conservation of sharks caught in association with fisheries managed by IOTC

- 14. The CoC **NOTED** that most CPCs are failing to provide their mandatory statistics, as per the requirements of Resolution 15/02.
- 15. The CoC **NOTED** that several CPCs are failing to provide nominal catch data, as per the requirements of Resolution 15/02 and **EXPRESSED** its concern about the persistent low level of compliance by many CPCs. The CoC **ENCOURAGED** CPCs to continue to increase their efforts to comply with the requirements of Resolution 15/02 for mandatory statistics on IOTC species, as this is a measure with one of the lowest levels of compliance.
- 16. The CoC **NOTED** that many CPCs are failing to provide size frequency data, as per the requirements of Resolution 17/05 and **EXPRESSED** its concern about the persistent low level of compliance by many CPCs. The CoC **ENCOURAGED** CPCs to continue to increase their efforts to comply with the requirements of Resolution 17/05, for data on sharks.

### Recommendation/s

- 17. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs that have failed to submit mandatory information and data for the 2019 reporting cycle (catch data for 2018) work closer with the IOTC Secretariat if they are encountering challenges in implementation/submission of mandatory information and data.
- 18. The CoC **REITERATED** its earlier **RECOMMENDATION** for the Commission to **REQUEST** that the Scientific Committee to provide advice on the applicability of the IOTC requirements related to size frequency data (i.e. for each species measure one fish per metric ton), and if required, provide possible alternatives to ensure representative sampling.

19. The CoC **REITERATED** its earlier **RECOMMENDATION** for the Commission to **REQUEST** that the Working Party on Ecosystem and Bycatch and the Scientific Committee discuss and provide advice on the applicability of the IOTC requirement related to size frequency data on sharks when the fisheries do not retain sharks, and furthermore if CPCs should have to report any size data in such cases.

### Resolution 16/11 On port State measures

- 20. The CoC **NOTED** the very low level of compliance (an average of 31% across all CPCs) with para 10.1 of Resolution 16/11 on port state measures to prevent, deter and eliminate illegal, unreported and unregulated fishing; "each CPC shall carry out inspections of at least 5% of landings or transhipments in its ports during each reporting year".
- 21. The CoC **NOTED** that inspections in ports are a crucial measure for the effective management of the fisheries at regional level, to ensure an accurate reporting of catches and more generally to support the implementation of effective measures to promote the sustainable use and the long-term conservation of living marine resources.
- 22. The CoC **NOTED** this measure has been the focus of concerted capacity building efforts by the IOTC Secretariat. This measure is very important for combatting IUU fishing in the IOTC Area and **ENCOURAGED** CPCs to engage the IOTC Secretariat if further assistance is required to improve their implementation and reporting systems.

### Recommendation/s

- 23. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs carrying out less than 5% of inspection on landings or transhipments in their ports during each reporting year to provide the IOTC Secretariat with an explanatory note, indicating the obstacles that prevent them from reaching the goal and the remedy action they intend to deploy.
- 24. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat compile this information with the aim of presenting it at the CoC18 in 2021.

### Resolution 11/04 On a regional observer scheme - At sea observers

- 25. The CoC **NOTED** that there has been a slight increase on compliance with Resolution 11/04 but **FURTHER NOTED** there are still some problems with implementation; for example, some CPCs:
  - Iran, Madagascar, Malaysia and Oman do not have an observer scheme;
  - Indonesia, Kenya, Kore, Rep. of, Maldives, Mauritius, Mozambique, Seychelles and Sri Lanka have coverage rate which is lower than 5%.
- 26. The CoC **NOTED** that a CPC is implementing Electronic Monitoring Systems (EMS), with independently verified data, rather than human observers operating primarily in the EEZ, in its national observer programme and **ALSO NOTED** that some CPCs had expressed strong concerns regarding the replacement of human observers with electronic systems, particularly on large scale vessels and indicated that, on these vessels, electronic observation should be complementary to human observers.
- 27. The CoC **FURTHER NOTED** the concerns expressed by some members with regards EMS as an alternative to human observer and **ALSO NOTED** that Resolution 11/04 does not allow to use e-monitoring instead of human observers and that replacing part or all of the human observers by e-monitoring might lead to non-compliance. The CoC **AGREED** to discuss the issue at the next Compliance Committee meeting (CoC18).
- 28. The CoC **URGED** Iran to establish an observer scheme, as soon as possible.

### Recommendation/s

29. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs with observer coverage below the minimum level of 5% of operations/sets by gear type for those vessels covered by Resolution 11/04 to provide the Secretariat with an explanatory note, indicating the obstacles that prevent them from reaching the 5% coverage and the remedy actions they intend to implement.

30. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat compile this information with the aim of presenting it at the CoC18.

### Resolution 19/06 – On Establishing a Programme for Transhipment by Large-Scale Fishing Vessels

- 31. The CoC **NOTED** the report IOTC–2020–CoC17–07a, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, and report IOTC–2020–CoC17–07b prepared by the ROP Consortium. Both reports provide a description of the implementation of the IOTC regional observer programme in 2019.
- 32. The CoC **FURTHER NOTED** the report IOTC–2020–CoC17–07b, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which present a summary on possible infractions observed under the regional observer programme in 2019.
- 33. The CoC **EXPRESSED** its deep concerns with the lack of response from Oman in relation with two possible infractions observed under the regional observer programme in 2019 and **FURTHER NOTED** that in its Compliance Report, Oman did not provide the mandatory at sea transhipments reports.
- 34. The CoC **EXPRESSED** its deep concerns by the lack of participation of some fleets participating in the transhipment at sea programme in the meetings of the WPICMM and of the CoC, which are the two bodies responsible for reviewing the possible infractions.
- 35. The CoC **NOTED** that Indonesia will provide a report on the trial of their national at-sea transhipment programme in 2021 to the CoC18.
- 36. The CoC **NOTED** that the report on transhipments for Maldivian vessels has been compiled and will be submitted to the IOTC Secretariat shortly.

### Recommendation/s

- 37. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Oman provide the results of its investigations related to the possible infractions to the IOTC Secretariat before the 24th Session of the Commission.
- 38. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat prepare a paper on the results of investigations that have not been provided for the attention of the next session of the Commission (S24).

Resolution 19/02 Procedures on a fish aggregating devices (FADs) management plan, including a limitation on the number of FADs, more detailed specifications of catch reporting from FAD sets, and the development of improved FAD designs to reduce the incidence of entanglement of non-target species

- 39. The CoC **NOTED** the report IOTC–2020–CoC17–09\_Rev1 and the report IOTC–2020–CoC17–09\_Add1, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat. Both reports provide a description of the implementation of the Resolution 19/02 in 2019 and 2020.
- 40. The CoC **NOTED** that some of the DFAD management plans that have been submitted are missing some of the elements specified in the guideline of the Resolution 19/02.

## Resolution 19/01 On an Interim Plan for Rebuilding the Indian Ocean Yellowfin Tuna Stock in the IOTC Area of Competence

- 41. The CoC **EXPRESSED** strong concerns over the range of compliance issues across some CPCs on Resolution 19/01 and that some CPCs did not comply with the yellowfin tuna catch reduction requirement in 2018.
- 42. The CoC **ALSO NOTED** the efforts of Maldives, Indonesia, South Africa and the European Union, to rebuild yellowfin tuna stock through collaborative efforts to develop management procedures.
- 43. The CoC **NOTED** that some Members are worried with the European Union data collection methods, especially regarding reporting discrepancies highlighted by the WPTT, WPDCS and the SC, as well as mandatory catch statistics reports from the European Union (in particular, that which belongs to EU-Spain) data reports for 2017 and 2018; they stressed the need for timely submission of harmonized datasets.
- 44. The CoC **NOTED** the clarification from the European Union on their compliance status with Resolution 19/01 and the catch-and-effort data for tropical tunas reported by the European Union for 2018 and **ALSO NOTED** the commitment made by the European Union to launch an internal review on its data collection method and to verify 2017 and 2018 data set in order to ensure complete and verifiable catch data collection and monitoring system and to provide the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission (IOTC) with the most accurate and reliable data both for scientific and regulatory purposes.

- 45. The CoC **REQUESTED** the European Union to inform the Secretariat by letter before next CoC about the timescale for the completion of this study internal review a short description of its content and its impact on the submission of the approved mandatory statistics.
- 46. The CoC **NOTED** the continued increase of yellowfin tuna catches by the gillnet fleet of Iran and **REQUESTED** that Iran reduces its yellowfin tuna catch in accordance with Resolution 19/01, for this fleet.

### Recommendation/s

47. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that, if necessary, 2019 and 2020 compliance status for the yellowfin tuna catch reductions required by Resolution 19/01 would be retrospectively modified accordingly.

### Resolution 16/02 On harvest control rules for skipjack tuna in the IOTC area of competence

- 48. The CoC **NOTED** that the recommended annual allowable catch limit of skipjack established for 2018 and 2019 (470,029 t) has been exceeded.
- 49. The CoC **FURTHER NOTED** that to date there is no allocation rule for skipjack.

### Recommendation/s

50. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that during the discussions to be held at the 24<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission that clarification is provided for paragraph 11b) in Resolution 16/02, so that the CoC is able to efficiently monitor compliance with this Resolution.

### Resolution 15/03 On the vessel monitoring system (VMS) programme

51. The CoC **NOTED** that, whereas it is an essential tool for ensuring implementation and control of IOTC CMMs, two CPCs (India and Iran) still have not submitted their plan for the implementation of a VMS.

### Recommendation/s

52. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that India and Iran establish a full-scale VMS and to submit their respective VMS implementation plans in 2021 to the CoC18.

### Resolution 19/04 Concerning the IOTC record of vessels authorised to operate in the IOTC area of competence

- 53. The CoC **NOTED** that all fishing vessels licensed by the Maldives have been listed in the IOTC Record of Authorised Vessels, irrespective of the length and the area of the operation, to respond to the requirements of countries importing IOTC species harvested by the Maldivian fleets.
- 54. The CoC **NOTED** that some CPCs have failed to transpose the requirements on fishing gear marking into their national legislation, in accordance to Article X of the IOTC Agreement.
- 55. The CoC **ENDORSED** the Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG), provided in <u>Appendix 4</u>, to be presented at S24 for its consideration and possible adoption.
- 56. The CoC **NOTED** that the failure to mark fishing gear is a common and recurrent non-compliance issue.
- 57. The CoC NOTED that Sri Lanka will seek technical advice on guidelines for the marking of fishing gear.

### Recommendation/s

58. The CoC **REQUESTED** Sri Lanka to require its fishing gears to be fitted with an indelible marking and liaise with other countries in the area or NGOs to find out how to achieve this and **RECOMMENDED** that Sri Lanka report at CoC18 in 2021 on the outcome of the exchanges and consultations undertaken.

### 4.3. OTHER MATERS ARISING FROM THE REVIEW OF COMPLIANCE REPORTS

59. The CoC **EXPRESSED** strong concern that some CPCs (Eritrea, Philippines, Sierra Leone, Sudan and Yemen) have continually not submitted mandatory reports and have also not attended consecutive CoC meetings. The CoC **FURTHER NOTED** that some of those CPCs have significant compliance issues.

- 60. The CoC **AGREED** that the individual compliance status of those Members will be summarised and constitute the content of the 'Feedback Letters on compliance issues', that will be addressed to the Heads of Delegation by the Chair of the Commission. The Feedback Letters will also highlight the importance of participating in CoC meetings, if applicable.
- 61. The CoC **NOTED** that only 18 CPCs out of the 28 CPCs who were issued with Feedback Letters at the last Session of the Commission provided a response.

### OVERVIEW OF THE IMPLEMENTATION OF IOTC CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT MEASURES

### **5.1. SUMMARY REPORT ON THE LEVEL OF COMPLIANCE**

- 62. The CoC **NOTED** report IOTC–2020–CoC17–03\_Rev3, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which summarised the level of compliance by CPCs with a number of resolutions adopted by the Commission and **FURTHER NOTED** that the average current level of compliance of the Commission has increased from 68 % for 2018, to 70.5 % for 2019.
- 63. The CoC **NOTED** that there is still more work to be done to improve compliance with Conservation and Management Measures.
- 64. The CoC **NOTED** that the IOTC Secretariat remains unable to meet the 30 days deadline for providing reports for the CoC due to the conflicts in the timelines for the different reports that CPCs are required to submit for assessment and it **ALSO NOTED** that this can be addressed in the amendment to the Rules of Procedure for the Compliance Committee currently under review by a CPC.

### Recommendation/s

65. The IOTC Secretariat **RECOMMENDED** that future amendments to the Rules of Procedure for the Compliance Committee take into consideration the inability of the IOTC Secretariat to provide meeting documents 30 days before the CoC.

### 6. REVIEW OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION RELATED TO IUU FISHING ACTIVITIES IN THE IOTC AREA OF COMPETENCE

### 6.1. COMPLEMENTARY COMPLIANCE ELEMENTS FOR DISCUSSION

66. The CoC **NOTED** papers IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a, IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a\_Add1 and IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a\_Add2, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which outlines of five incidences of illegal fishing activities that took place in the waters of three CPCs, within the IOTC Area.

## Information on the vessels, IMUL-A-0204-MTR (DINESH 03), IMUL-A-0868-CHW (CHAMARA PUTHA) and IMUL-A-0063-KMN

- 67. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–07a, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which reports on the IUU fishing activities of these three vessels in the waters of the UK ("BIOT").
- 68. The CoC **NOTED** the information provided by UK ("BIOT") regarding the three fishing vessels, flagged to Sri Lanka, which outlines the activities of these vessels in the waters of the UK ("BIOT").
- 69. The CoC **NOTED** the actions that Sri Lanka has taken against the vessels involved in these incidences and **FURTHER NOTED** the effectiveness of the bilateral relationship established between Sri Lanka and the UK ("BIOT") with the objective of combatting IUU fishing activities.

### Information on the vessel, YONG QING FA No. 666

- 70. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–07a, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which reports on one vessel involved in IUU fishing activities in South African waters.
- 71. The CoC **NOTED** the information provided by South Africa regarding the fishing vessel YONG QING FA No. 666, Taiwan, China, which outlines the activity of this vessel in the waters of the South Africa.
- 72. The CoC **NOTED** the actions that South Africa has taken against the vessel YONG QING FA No. 666.
- 73. The CoC **NOTED** the report that Taiwan, China has provided (IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a\_Add2) and the actions that Taiwan, China has taken on the vessel YONG QING FA No.666.

### Information on the vessel, FFV PERINTIS JAYA 19

- 74. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–07a\_Add1, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which reports on one vessel involved in IUU fishing activities in the waters of Australia.
- 75. The CoC **NOTED** the information provided by Australia on the outcomes of the investigation and prosecution of the fishing vessel FFV PERINTIS JAYA 19, flagged to Indonesia.
- 76. The CoC **NOTED** the cooperation provided by the flag State of the fishing vessel, Indonesia, during the investigation.
- 77. The CoC **NOTED** that Indonesia will take actions against the vessel involved in this incident and **FURTHER NOTED** the effectiveness of the collaboration between Australia and Indonesia in combatting IUU fishing activities.

### Recommendation/s

- 78. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that South Africa keep CPCs informed on the progress and outcome of the legal proceedings against the owner and/or master of the vessel YONG QING FA No. 666.
- 79. Considering the report provided (IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a\_Add2), the CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Taiwan, China, provides the missing information, especially timeframe and nature of the violation that was committed under its legal framework, to the Compliance Committee.
- 80. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs continue to provide the Compliance Committee with information of actions they undertake to combat fishing practices that undermines the effectiveness of Conservation and Management Measures adopted by the IOTC.

## 6.2. REPORTING OF VESSELS IN TRANSIT THROUGH WATERS OF THE UK ("BIOT") FOR POTENTIAL BREACH OF IOTC CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT MEASURES

- 81. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–07c, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which provides information from the UK ("BIOT") on vessels in transit through the waters of UK ("BIOT") and **THANKED** the UK ("BIOT") for its continued efforts in the reporting of activities that undermine Conservation and Management Measures adopted by the Commission.
- 82. The CoC **RECALLED** paragraphs 113-115 in the report of CoC11, whereby all concerned CPCs are encouraged to produce such reports.

### Recommendation/s

- 83. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that UK ("BIOT") continue to provide information on activities that undermine Conservation and Management Measures adopted by the Commission to future meetings of the Compliance Committee.
- 84. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that all CPCs provide the Compliance Committee with information on actions they undertake to combat fishing practices that undermine the effectiveness of CMMs adopted by the IOTC.

# 7. REVIEW OF THE IUU VESSELS LIST, THE DRAFT IUU VESSELS LIST AND OF THE INFORMATION SUBMITTED BY CPCS RELATING TO ILLEGAL FISHING ACTIVITIES IN THE IOTC AREA OF COMPETENCE — RESOLUTION 18/03

- 85. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–08, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which includes both the current list of IUU Vessels and the list of vessels proposed for inclusion in the Provisional IOTC IUU Vessels List, in accordance with Paragraphs 16 and 17 of IOTC Resolution 18/03 *On establishing a list of vessels presumed to have carried out illegal, unregulated and unreported fishing in the IOTC Area*.
- 86. The CoC **NOTED** the information provided in document IOTC–2020–CoC17–08, which assisted it in its deliberations for recommending a Provisional IUU Vessels List for the consideration of the 24<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission.
- 87. The CoC **CONSIDERED** the change of details for two vessels on the current IUU vessels list and if the five Sri Lankan vessels on the draft IUU Vessels List should be recommended for inclusion in the IUU vessels list.

### 7.1. IOTC IUU VESSELS LIST - REVIEW

### **WISDOM SEA REEFER**

- 88. The CoC **NOTED** the information provided in paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–08, on the possible change of name and flag of the carrier vessel, WISDOM SEA REEFER.
- 89. The CoC **NOTED** the requests from Thailand to change the details of the vessels, WISDOM SEA REEFER.
- 90. The CoC **NOTED** the deletion of the carrier vessel, WISDOM SEA REEFER, from the Register of Ships of Honduras.
- 91. The CoC NOTED the information on the new registration of the vessel UTHAIWAN (ex-WISDOM SEA REEFER).
- 92. The CoC **NOTED** the information on the destination, Bangladesh, of the carrier vessel, UTHAIWAN (ex-WISDOM SEA REEFER), for scrapping.

### Recommendation/s

- 93. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the carrier vessel, WISDOM SEA REEFER, which is in the current IOTC IUU Vessels List be updated to reflect the information in the Certificates of Registry issued by Mongolia.
- 94. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the carrier vessel, UTHAIWAN (ex-WISDOM SEA REEFER) be deleted from the IOTC IUU Vessels List upon receipt of proof that the vessel has been scrapped.
- 95. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Bangladesh and Thailand continue to keep the Compliance Committee updated on the scrapping process, including any follow up to relevant bodies (e.g. under the FAO Compliance Agreement).

### AL WESAM 5

96. The CoC **NOTED** the request from Thailand to change the details of the vessels, AL WESAM 5, which is in the current IOTC IUU Vessels List be updated to reflect the information in the Certificates of Registry issued by Cameroon.

### Recommendation/s

97. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the vessel, AL WESAM 5, be updated to reflect the information in the Certificates of Registry issued by Cameroon.

### **COBIJA**

98. The CoC **NOTED** the information provided by Australia in IOTC Circular 2020-42 and referred to the CoC17 Meeting Response Document on the change of name and flag status of the vessel, CAPE FLOWER, on the current IOTC IUU Vessels List to 'COBIJA', now stateless.

### Recommendation/s

99. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the vessel (name, photos, flag, summary of actions), CAPE FLOWER, be updated to reflect the information in the IOTC Circular 2020-42.

### 7.2. DRAFT IUU VESSELS LIST - CONSIDERATION OF NEW VESSELS TO ADD TO THE IOTC IUU VESSELS LIST

## IMULA 0641 KLT (LAKNA DHEE), IMULA 0541 KLT (CHATHURANGA 02), IMULA 0096 KLT (NISANSALA 01) and IMULA 0195 TCO (MANGALA)

- 100. The CoC **NOTED** the information provided in document IOTC–2020–CoC17–08 in support of the proposed IUU listing for the vessels, IMULA 0641 KLT (LAKNA DHEE), IMULA 0541 KLT (CHATHURANGA 02), IMULA 0096 KLT (NISANSALA 01) and IMULA 0195 TCO (MANGALA), all flagged to Sri Lanka.
- 101. The CoC **FURTHER NOTED** that the UK ("BIOT"), the proponent for the listing of these vessels, is satisfied that the actions taken by Sri Lanka against the owners of these vessels subsequent to the circulation of the Draft IUU Vessels List, the details of which were included in IOTC Circular 2020-39 and during CoC17, are of adequate severity and proportionate to the offences committed. UK ("BIOT") requested that the four vessels are not included in the Provisional IUU Vessels List.

- 102. The CoC **NOTED** the effectiveness of the bilateral agreement established between UK ("BIOT") and Sri Lanka to fight against IUU Fishing.
- 103. The CoC **NOTED** the actions taken by Sri Lanka against the four Sri Lankan vessels.

### **IMULA 0811 GLE**

- 104. The CoC **NOTED** the information and evidence provided by the UK ("BIOT") regarding the activities of the vessel, IMULA 0811 GLE in support of their nomination of the vessel to the draft IUU list and **ALSO NOTED** that the information was provided in compliance with Resolution 18/03.
- 105. The CoC **ACKNOWLEDGED** the commitment Sri Lanka has demonstrated to combating IUU fishing activities by its flagged vessels and for providing information about actions taken in respect of the vessel, IMULA 0811 GLE.
- 106. The CoC **NOTED** that the vessel IMULA 0811 GLE remains detained in port and also **NOTED** that the trial has not concluded (which itself is a not a requirement for taking effective action) and it remains unclear if effective sanctions have been imposed by the flag State.

### Recommendation/s

- 107. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the vessel IMULA 0811 GLE is placed on the Provisional IUU Vessels List and **REQUESTED** Sri Lanka to provide an update prior to the 24<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission on the outcomes of the trial held in September 2020.
- 108. Subject to information provided by Sri Lanka on the vessel IMULA 0811 GLE, and the Provisional IOTC IUU Vessels List (Appendix 5), the CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission approve an IOTC IUU Vessels List.

### 8. UPDATE ON PROGRESS REGARDING THE PERFORMANCE REVIEW — COMPLIANCE RELATED ISSUES

- 109. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–06, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which outlined the current status of implementation for each of the recommendations arising from the Report of the Second IOTC Performance Review Panel, relevant to the Compliance Committee.
- 110. The CoC **REVIEWED** and **UPDATED** the status table, for the following recommendations relevant to the work of the Compliance Committee:
  - PRIOTCO2.04a, PRIOTCO2.04c and PRIOTCO2.15a: changes related to the text under "UPDATE/STATUS": delete "The proponent of the proposal invited CPCs to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure by the 1st March 2020. No comment has been received by the IOTC Secretariat." and replace by "At the WPICMM03, the proponent of the proposal invited CPCs to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure by the 1st March 2020. Comments from one CPC (Japan) has been received by the IOTC Secretariat and by the proponent. In consideration of the low number of comments so far in 2020, CPCs are invited to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal by 31 December 2020."
  - <u>PRIOTC02.14a and PRIOTC02.17a:</u> Priority unchanged, status and timeline should be updated following review by CoC17 to reflect the outcome,
  - <u>PRIOTC02.14b:</u> No change to timeline or priority, status could indicate that 'CPCs may consider submitting proposals reflecting the suggested amendments to Resolutions.
- 111. The CoC **NOTED** with enthusiasm the advancement in the development of the e-MARIS application and looks forward to testing the application in November 2020.
- 112. Upon review of PRIOTC02.14a, related to the IOTC MCS scheme, the CoC **EXPRESSED** the importance of developing a comprehensive MCS scheme and **INVITED** the Chair of the VMS Working Group to provide an update on the work of the Working Group, as soon as possible.

### Recommendation/s

113. The European Union **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure by the 31st December 2020.

114. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that an updated document of IOTC-2020-CoC17-06 on progress regarding the performance review, based on the comments received during CoC17 be appended to the CoC17 report (Appendix 6).

### 9. REVIEW OF RECOMMENDATIONS REQUIRING INTERSESSIONAL ACTIONS FROM COC16

#### 9.1. IMPLEMENTATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE AND COMMISSION MEETING IN 2019

- 115. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–11, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which reported on the progress made, during the intersessional period, in relation to the recommendations for actions by the Chair of the Compliance Committee and the IOTC Secretariat.
- 116. The CoC **NOTED** with concern that neither Eritrea nor Sierra Leone answered the letter sent by the Chair of the Commission to ascertain their intentions with respect to their participation to IOTC in the future.
- 117. The CoC **FURTHER NOTED** that Eritrea and Sierra Leone have continuously failed to engage in the work of the Commission.
- 118. The CoC **CONSIDERED** the suggestion to recommend that the SCAF and the Commission would review the membership status of CPCs that have continuously failed to engage in the work of the Commission.
- 119. The European Union **EXPRESSED** its concerns regarding the number of number of CPCs that have repeatedly not engaged in the work of Commission, which raises question about their commitment towards the organisation, and **FURTHERMORE NOTED** that Eritrea and Sierra Leone failed to answer to the letter sent by the Chairperson of the Commission and, therefore, did not clarify their intentions with respect to their participation in the IOTC, in the future. The European Union **CONSIDERED** that the SCAF and the Commission should discuss this issue at their next physical meetings, given the systemic compliance issues.
- 120. Australia **NOTED** it understood the European Union's request but **FURTHER NOTED** that the IOTC Agreement does not empower SCAF or the Commission to undertake a review of membership status of CPCs that have failed to engage in the work of the Commission, and so it could not support any suggestion to review membership status. However, Australia **AGREED** that compliance with IOTC resolutions was paramount and **EXPRESSED** its support for the Secretariat to accelerate efforts to engage with these CPCs in order to encourage full compliance.
- 121. The CoC **NOTED** that all the recommended actions from the Compliance Committee, for the Chairperson of the Compliance Committee and the IOTC Secretariat, had been fulfilled during the intersessional period.
- 122. The CoC NOTED the progress made in implementing the recommendations of CoC16 and S23.

### Recommendation/s

- 123. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission tasks the Executive Secretary to write to Eritrea and Sierra Leone expressing concern about the lack of reporting.
- 124. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Executive Secretary make the SCAF aware that Eritrea and Sierra Leone continue to derive economic benefit from the fishery but have not demonstrated any compliance with IOTC resolutions in case this is material to the SCAF's consideration of arrears.

# 10. ACTIVITIES BY THE IOTC SECRETARIAT IN SUPPORT OF CAPACITY BUILDING FOR DEVELOPING CPCs (RESOLUTION 16/10)

- 125. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17–10, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which informed on the activities undertaken by the IOTC Secretariat in support of implementation of CMMs adopted by the IOTC.
- 126. The CoC **NOTED** the efforts of the IOTC Secretariat to assist CPCs to improve their compliance level through targeted, in-country missions, including initiatives to develop facilities to enable CPCs to implement port State measures (e-PSM) more effectively and to transpose IOTC CMMs into national legislation, as required by Article X.2 of the IOTC Agreement. However, the COC **NOTED** there has not been much improvements on the reporting requirements for mandatory statistics, bycatch data and the Regional Observer Scheme.
- 127. The CoC **NOTED** the contributions of some CPCs in supporting the work of the IOTC Secretariat to provide support to some of the CPCs, which is aimed at helping them to increase their level of compliance.

128. The CoC **ACKNOWLEDGED** the good progress made by the IOTC Secretariat towards the work related to the development of the e-MARIS.

### Recommendation/s

- 129. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat continue with capacity building activities that would allow CPCs to address the issue of mandatory statistics and the implementation of the Regional Observer Scheme.
- 130. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat explore the possibility of conducting capacity building activities remotely, taking into consideration the limitations imposed by the COVID 19 pandemic.

## 11. REVIEW OF THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE WORKING PARTY ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT MEASURES

- 131. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the Compliance Committee consider the consolidated set of recommendations arising from WPICMM03.
- 132. The CoC **ENDORSED** the recommendations of the WPICMM03 (<u>Appendix 7</u>), except for recommendation WPICMM03.05, and proposed some changes to the recommendation WPICMM03.06.

### WPICMM03.05 (Paragraph 19)

The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that further work on the definitions be conducted intersessionally, by email, using a phased approach under the facilitation of the IOTC Secretariat.

### WPICMM03.06 (Paragraph 24)

The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the Compliance Committee notes the completed task and considers the roadmap drafted by the WPICMM03 for consideration by the Commission.

### Recommendation/s

- 133. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that work on the glossary of definitions and key terms to be used in IOTC Resolutions be suspended and that the relevance of this exercise be reconsidered by the Compliance Committee once the work on the legal scrubbing is completed.
- 134. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** amendments to the timeline of the roadmap (<u>Appendix 8</u>) to conduct the legal scrubbing for consideration of the Commission for adoption.

# 12. REPORT AND DOCUMENTATION OF THE 3RD MEETING OF THE CATCH DOCUMENTATION SCHEME (CDS) WORKING GROUP (WG) AND TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE WORKING GROUP

- 135. The CoC **NOTED** that the Catch Documentation Scheme Working Group addressed the following matters prior to the Compliance Committee in 2020:
  - A CDSWG chair was elected,
  - A draft CDSWG ToR was developed.
- 136. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC-2020-CoC17-13, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which reports on the progress of a catch documentation scheme and the draft terms of reference for the CDS Working Group.
- 137. The CoC also **NOTED** the progress of work undertaken by the Catch Documentation Scheme Working Group during the intersessional period.

### Recommendation/s

- 138. The CoC **ENDORSED** the Terms of Reference for the Catch Documentation Scheme Working Group and **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission consider and, as appropriate, amend and endorse the Terms of Reference, provided in <u>Appendix 9</u>.
- 13. REVIEW OF REQUESTS FOR ACCESS TO THE STATUS OF COOPERATING NON-CONTRACTING PARTY APPENDIX III OF THE IOTC RULES OF PROCEDURE (2014)

**L**IBERIA

- 139. The CoC **NOTED** the application for the renewal of Cooperating Non-Contracting Party status by Liberia (IOTC–2020–CoC17–CNCP02), which was received on 2nd March 2020.
- 140. The CoC **NOTED** the intention of Liberia to engage only in transhipment activities and its commitment to implement the Conservation and Management Measures of the IOTC.

### **SENEGAL**

- 141. The CoC **NOTED** the application for the renewal of Cooperating Non-Contracting Party status by Senegal (IOTC—2020—CoC17—CNCP01), which was received on 28th February 2020.
- 142. The CoC NOTED the continued commitment of Senegal to participate in the IOTC process.

### Recommendation/s

- 143. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission renew the status of Liberia as Cooperating Non-Contracting Party of the IOTC.
- 144. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission renew the status of Senegal as Cooperating Non-Contracting Party of the IOTC.

### 14. COOPERATION WITH OTHER ORGANISATIONS

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING (LOU) BETWEEN THE INDIAN OCEAN MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING ON PORT STATE CONTROL (IOMOU) AND THE INDIAN OCEAN TUNA COMMISSION (IOTC)

- 145. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC–2020–CoC17-12, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which provide a proposal for a Letter of Understanding (LoU) between the Indian Ocean Memorandum of Understanding on port State control (IOMoU) and the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission (IOTC).
- 146. The CoC **NOTED** that Member States situated outside the Indian Ocean are not legally bound to implement Resolution 16/11 measures concerning the port State. The LoU will not change this matter of fact. The CoC **ALSO NOTED** that, once validated the LoU, IOTC Member States would apply the LoU within the limit of their port and flag State status.<sup>1</sup>
- 147. The CoC also **NOTED** that the objective of the Letter of Understanding is to raise awareness of inspectors under the different inspection regimes of the IOTC and the IOMoU, and to improve coordination and efficiency in the implementation of the respective inspection instruments.

### Recommendation/s

148. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission approve the Chairperson of the Commission to sign the Letter of Understanding with the Indian Ocean Memorandum of Understanding on Port State Control.

### 15. OTHER BUSINESS

- 15.1. PROPOSAL OF A TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR DEVELOPING A SCHEME TO OPERATIONALISE THE FAO VOLUNTARY GUIDELINES ON THE MARKING OF FISHING GEAR (VGMFG)
  - 149. The CoC **NOTED** paper IOTC-2020-CoC17-14, prepared by the IOTC Secretariat, which present the draft Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the *FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)*.
  - 150. The CoC **NOTED** that Indonesia has developed VGMFG for small-scale fisheries to reduce abandoned, lost, or discarded fishing gear (ALDFG). This pilot project has presented at the 32nd FAO Committee on Fisheries (COFI) meeting, in 2019.

Recommend	lation/	's
-----------	---------	----

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Japan reserves the right to comment on this at the annual meeting.

151. The CoC **ENDORSED** and **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission consider and, as appropriate, amend and endorse the Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the *FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)*, provided in <u>Appendix 4</u>.

### 15.2. Date and Place of the 18<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> Sessions of the Compliance Committee

152. The CoC **NOTED** that the decision on the date and venue of the 18<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> Sessions of the Compliance Committee in 2021 and 2022, respectively, would be decided during the 24<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission.

### 16. ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE 17<sup>TH</sup> SESSION OF THE COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE

- 153. The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission consider the consolidated set of recommendations arising from CoC17, provided at <u>Appendix 10</u>.
- 154. The report of the 17<sup>th</sup> Session of the Compliance Committee (IOTC–2020–CoC17–R) was adopted on 16 October 2020, by correspondence.

## APPENDIX 1 LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

### **CHAIRPERSON**

Ms Anne-France MATTLET
Direction des pêches maritimes
et de l'aquaculture <u>anne-</u>
<u>france.mattlet@developpement-</u>
durable.gouv.fr

### MEMBERS AUSTRALIA Head of Delegation

Ms. Kerrie ROBERTSON
Department of Agriculture,
Water and the Environment
Kerrie.Robertson@awe.gov.au

### **Alternate**

Mr. Patrick SACHS
Department of Agriculture,
Water and the Environment
patrick.sachs@awe.gov.au

### Advisor(s)

Mr. Trent TIMMISS
Australian Fisheries Management
Authority
trent.timmiss@afma.gov.au

Ms. Kerry SMITH
Australian Fisheries Management
Authority
kerry.smith@afma.gov.au

Ms. Stephanie MARTIN
Australian Fisheries Management
Authority
<a href="mailto:stephanie.martin@afma.gov.au">stephanie.martin@afma.gov.au</a>

Dr. Jane CHIMUNGENI-BRASSINGTON Australian Fisheries Management Authority jane.chimungenibrassington@afma.gov.au

Ms. Alex EDGAR
Department of Agriculture,
Water and the Environment
Alex.Edgar@agriculture.gov.au

### **BANGLADESH**

Head of Delegation
Dr. Md. Abdul ALIM
Department of Fisheries
mdalim 2003@yahoo.com

#### **Alternate**

Mr. Shoukot Kabir CHOWDHURY Department of Fisheries shoukot2014@gmail.com

### **CHINA**

### **Head of Delegation**

Mr. Jiangfeng ZHU
Ministry of Agriculture and Rural
Affairs
bofdwf@126.com

### **Alternate**

Mr. Xiaobing LIU
Shanghai Ocean University
xiaobing.liu@hotmail.com

Ms. Mengjie XIAO
China Overseas Fisheries
Association
admin1@tuna.org.cn

Mr. Chong SUN
China Overseas Fisheries
Association
admin1@tuna.org.cn

### **COMOROS**

### **Head of Delegation**

Mr. Said BOINA
Direction Générale des
Ressources Halieutiques
dalaili@live.fr

## ERITREA

Absent

# **EUROPEAN UNION**Head of Delegation

Mr. Marco VALETTA
European Commission - DG
MARE

Marco.VALLETTA@ec.europa.eu

### **Alternate**

Ms. Laura MAROT DG MARE

laura.marot@ec.europa.eu

Ms. Anaïs MÉLARD French Fisheries Directorate anais.melard@agriculture.gouv.fr

### **FRANCE**

### **Head of Delegation**

Mrs. Alice BOIFFIN
Direction des pêches maritimes
et de l'aquaculture
alice.boiffin@agriculture.gouv.fr

### **INDIA**

### **Head of Delegation**

Dr. R. RAMALINGAM
Department of Fisheries
dg-fsi-mah@nic.in

### **Alternate**

Dr. Paul PANDIAN
Department of Fisheries
pl\_pndn@yahoo.com

### Advisor(s)

Dr. Pratibha ROHIT
Department of Fisheries
<a href="mailto:prathibharohit@gmail.com">prathibharohit@gmail.com</a>

Dr. Sijo VARGHESE Department of Fisheries varghesefsi@hotmail.com

Dr. Sanjay PANDEY
Department of Fisheries
sanjay.rpandey@gov.in

### **INDONESIA**

## **Head of Delegation**

Ms. Putuh SUADELA
Ministry of Marine Affairs and
Fisheries
putuhsuadela@gmail.com

### **Alternate**

Prof. Dr. Indra JAYA Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries indrajaya123@gmail.com

Advisor(s)

Mr. Syahril Abd. RAUP Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries chaliarrauf@yahoo.com

Mr. Zulkarnaen FAHMI Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries fahmi.p4ksi@gmail.com

Mr. Muhammad ANAS Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries mykalambe@yahoo.com

Mrs. Riana HANDAYANI Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries daya139@yahoo.co.id

Ms. Mumpuni Cyntia PRATIWI Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries mumpuni.cpratiwi@gmail.com

Mr. Yayan HERNURYADIN Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries yhernuryadin@gmail.com

Ms. Saraswati Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries cacasaras@gmail.com

**IRAN, ISLAMIC REPUBLIC OF**Absent

JAPAN Head of Delegation Mr. Shingo OTA Fisheries Agency

shingo ota810@maff.go.jp

**Alternate** 

Mr. Yuki MORITA
Fisheries Agency
yuki morita470@maff.go.jp

Advisor(s)

Ms. Mako IIOKA Fisheries Agency mako iioka540@maff.go.jp

Mr. Miwa TAKESHI
Fisheries Agency
takeshi miwa090@maff.go.jp

Mr. Takatsugu KUDOH
Fisheries Agency
takatsugu kudo250@maff.go.jp

Dr. Toshihide KITAKADO Tokyo University of Marine Science and Technology kitakado@kaiyodai.ac.jp

Mr. Hiroyuki YOSHIDA
Japan Tuna Fisheries Cooperative
Association
yoshida@japantuna.or.jp

Mr. Hiroyuki IZUMI Japan Tuna Fisheries Cooperative Association izumi@japantuna.or.jp

Mr. Michio SHIMIZU
National Ocean Tuna Fishery
Association
mic-shimizu@zengyoren.jfnet.ne.jp

Mr. Shunji FUJIWARA
Oversea Fishery Cooperation
Foundation of Japan
roku.pacific@gmail.com

KENYA

Head of Delegation

Ms. Elizabeth MUENI State Department for Fisheries and the Blue Economy emueni@gmail.com **Alternate** 

Mr. Stephen NDEGWA
State Department for Fisheries
and the Blue Economy
ndegwafish@yahoo.com

Advisor(s)

Mr. Benedict KIILU State Department for Fisheries and the Blue Economy kiilub@yahoo.com

Mr. Collins NDORO
State Department for Fisheries and the Blue Economy
<a href="mailto:ndoroka@hotmail.com">ndoroka@hotmail.com</a>

KOREA, REPUBLIC OF Head of Delegation

Ms. Riley JUNG-RE
Ministry of Oceans and Fisheries
rileyll26@korea.kr

**Alternate** 

Ms. Min-ju JANG
Ministry of Oceans and Fisheries
minjul22122@korea.kr

Advisor(s)

Mr. Il-kang NA Ministry of Oceans and Fisheries <a href="mailto:ikha@korea.kr">ikha@korea.kr</a>

Mr. Tae-hoon WON Korea Overseas Fisheries Cooperation 4indamorning@kofci.org

MADAGASCAR
Head of Delegation

Mr. Njaka RATSIMANARISOA Ministère de l'Agriculture, de l'Elévage et de la Pêche njakka@gmail.com

**Alternate** 

Mr. Yacinthe RAZAFIMANDIMBY Ministère de l'Agriculture, de l'Elévage et de la Pêche ray razya@yahoo.fr

### Advisor(s)

Mr. Mahefa RANDRIAMIARISOA Ministère de l'Agriculture, de l'Elévage et de la Pêche ranmahefa@yahoo.fr

Mr. Marolova RASOLOMAMPIONONA Ministère de l'Agriculture, de l'Elévage et de la Pêche lovastat.mrhp@gmail.com

### **MALAYSIA**

### **Head of Delegation**

Mr. Arthur SUJANG
Department of Fisheries
arthur@dof.gov.my

### **Alternate**

Ms. Tengku Balkis TUNKU SHAHAR
Department of Fisheries balkis@dof.gov.my

### Advisor(s)

Ms. Norazlin MOKHTAR Department of Fisheries nor azlin@dof.gov.my

### **MALDIVES**

### **Head of Delegation**

Mr. Adam ZIYAD Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources and Agriculture adam.ziyad@fishagri.gov.mv

### **Alternate**

Mr. Hussain SINAN
Ministry of Fisheries, Marine
Resources and Agriculture
hsinan@gmail.com

### Advisor(s)

Mr. Ahmed SHIFAZ Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources and Agriculture ahmed.shifaz@fishagri.gov.mv

Ms. Aminath LUBNA
Ministry of Fisheries, Marine
Resources and Agriculture
aminath.lubna@fishagri.gov.mv

Ms. Munshidha IBRAHIM
Ministry of Fisheries, Marine
Resources and Agriculture
munshidha.ibrahim@fishagri.gov
.mv

Mr. Mohamed AHUSAN
Ministry of Fisheries, Marine
Resources and Agriculture
mohamed.ahusan@mmri.gov.mv

Ms. Hawwa Raufath NIZAR Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources and Agriculture raufath.nizar@fishagri.gov.mv

### **MAURITIUS**

Absent

### **MOZAMBIQUE**

Absent

### **OMAN**

Absent

### **PAKISTAN**

Head of Delegation
Mr. Zahid MASOOD
Ministry of Marine Affairs

zahidmasood786@gmail.com

### **Alternate**

Mr. Muhammad Farhan KHAN Ministry of Marine Affairs farhankhan704@gmail.com

### **PHILIPPINES**

Absent

### **SEYCHELLES**

### **Head of Delegation**

Mr. Roy CLARISSE Ministry of Fisheries and Agriculture

rclarisse@gov.sc

### **Alternate**

Mr Vincent LUCAS Seychelles Fishing Authority vlucas@sfa.sc

### Advisor(s)

Mr. Yannick ROUCOU Seychelles Fishing Authority yroucou@sfa.sc

Mr. Jude TALMA
Ministry of Fisheries and
Agriculture
jtalma@gov.sc

### **SIERRA LEONE**

Absent

### **SOMALIA**

Absent

### **SOUTH AFRICA, REP. OF**

Absent

### **SRI LANKA**

### **Head of Delegation**

Mrs. Kalyani HEWAPATHIRANA Department of Fisheries & Aquatic Resources hewakal2012@gmail.com

### **Alternate**

Mr. M.M ARIYARATHNE
Department of Fisheries &
Aquatic Resources
mma fi@yahoo.com

### **SUDAN**

**Absent** 

## TANZANIA, UNITED REPUBLIC OF

## **Head of Delegation**

Dr. Rashid TAMATAMAH Ministry of Livestock and Fisheries, mainland Tanzania rashid.tamatamah@uvuvi.go.tz

### **Alternate**

Mrs. Mariam ABDALLA Ministry of Agriculture, Natural Resources, Livestock and Fisheries, Zanzibar mammabx@yahoo.com

### Advisor(s)

Dr. Islam SALUM
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
banumchenga@gmail.com

Dr. Emmanuel SWEKE
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
emmanuel.sweke@dsfa.go.tz

Ms. Keis Issa ABDALLA
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
keisabdalla@gmail.com

Mr. Christian NZOWA
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
christiannzowa@gmail.com

Mr. Peter Shunula PETER
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
pshunula20@gmail.com

Mr. Ranwel MBUKWA
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
ranwel.mbukwah@dsfa.go.tz

Mr. Daniel KAWICHE
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
bababelinda07@gmail.com

Mr. Juma HAJI
Deep Sea Fishing Authority
<a href="mailto:changaaweni@gmail.com">changaaweni@gmail.com</a>

Mr. Hakim MATOLA Deep Sea Fishing Authority hakim.matola@dsfa.go.tz

THAILAND
Head of Delegation
Ms. Sampan PANJARAT
Department of Fisheries
spanjarat@yahoo.com

**Alternate** 

Ms. Jaruwan SONGPHATKAEW Department of Fisheries conyakkee@gmail.com

Ms. Chonticha KUMYOO Department of Fisheries overc.dof@gmail.com

UK(OT)
Head of Delegation
Dr. Chris MEES
Mrag Ltd.
c.mees@mrag.co.uk

YEMEN Absent

### COOPERATING NON-CONTRACTING PARTIES

### LIBERIA

**Absent** 

### **SENEGAL**

Mr. Mamadou SEYE Direction des Pêches Maritimes mdseye@gmail.com

### **OBSERVERS**

## INTERNATIONAL POLE AND LINE FOUNDATION (IPNLF)

Mr. Martin PURVES martin.purves@ipnlf.org

Mr. Shiham ADAM shiham.adam@ipnlf.org

### STOP ILLEGAL FISHING (SIF)

Mr. Per Erik BERGH pebergh@nfds.info

Ms. Sandra Davies sdavies@nfds.info

# WORLDWIDE FUND FOR NATURE (WWF)

Ms. Antonia LEROY aleroy@wwf.eu

Mr. Marcel KROESE mkroese@wwf.org.za

Mr. Manuel CASTIANO mcastiano@wwf.org.mz

Mr.Umair SHAHID ushahid@wwf.org.pk

Mr. Alexandre CORNET acornet@wwf.eu

### INTERNATIONAL SEAFOOD SUSTAINABILITY FOUNDATION (ISSF)

Dr. Hilario MURUA hmurua@iss-foundation.org

Ms. Holly KOEHLER

hkoehler@iss-foundation.org

## THE PEW CHARITABLE TRUSTS (PEW)

Dr. Glen HOLMES gholmes@pewtrusts.org

Ms. Dawn Borg COSTANZI dborgcostanzi@pewtrusts.org

Mr. Gerald LEAPE gleape@pewtrusts.org

### **INVITED EXPERT**

Ms. I-LuLAI Fisheries Agency ilu@ms1.fa.gov.tw

Mr. Chia-Chun WU Fisheries Agency jiachun@ms1.fa.gov.tw

Dr. Shih-Ming KAO Fisheries Agency kaosm@udel.edu Mr. Tsung-Yueh TANG Fisheries Agency tangty@ofdc.org.tw

Mr. Kuan-Ting LEE Fisheries Agency simon@tuna.org.tw

Ms. Hsiu-Wan CHEN Fisheries Agency ann@tuna.org.tw

Ms. Chiao-Lin CHAN Fisheries Agency connie@tuna.org.tw

Mr. Shih-Chieh HO Fisheries Agency sefe121@hotmail.com

Mr. Chien-Yi YANG Fisheries Agency

kenichifish@gmail.com

### **INDIAN OCEAN TUNA COMMISSION SECRETARIAT**

Mr Christopher O'BRIEN Chris.OBrien@fao.org

Mr. Gerard DOMINGUE
<a href="mailto:Gerard.Domingue@fao.org">Gerard.Domingue@fao.org</a>

Mr. Florian GIROUX Florian.Giroux@fao.org

Mrs. Cynthia FERNANDEZ DIAZ Cynthia.FernandezDiaz@fao.org

# APPENDIX 2 ADOPTED AGENDA

Date: 24 September – 02 October, 2020

**Location:** By correspondence

Procedure: Refer to IOTC Circular 2020-31

Chair: Ms. Anne-France Mattlet, Vice Chair: Prof. Dr. Indra Jaya

- 1. Letters of Credentials / Admission of Observers.
- **2.** Review of the country-based Compliance Reports together with associated reports and identification of challenges encountered in the implementation of IOTC CMMs Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure.
- Overview of the implementation of IOTC Conservation and Management Measures (CMMs).
- 4. Review of additional information related to IUU fishing activities in the IOTC Area of Competence.
- 5. Review of the Draft IUU Vessels List Res. 18/03.
- **6.** Update on progress regarding the Performance Review Compliance related issues.
- 7. Review of recommendations requiring intersessional actions, from CoC16 and the 23<sup>rd</sup> Annual Session.
- **8.** Activities by the IOTC Secretariat in support of capacity building for developing CPCs Res. 16/10.
- 9. Reports of Working Party (WPICMM) and Working Groups on CDS and VMS.
- **10.** Review of requests for access to/renewal of the status of Cooperating Non-Contracting Party Appendix III of the IOTC Rules of Procedure.
- **11.** Cooperation with other organisations:
  - 11.1. Indian Ocean Memorandum of Understanding (IOMoU) on Port State Control.
- 12. Other business
  - 12.1 Date and place of the 18<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> Sessions of the Compliance Committee.
  - 12.2. Adoption of the Report of the 17<sup>th</sup> Session of the Compliance Committee.

# APPENDIX 3 FINAL LIST OF DOCUMENTS

1. Meeting documents	Title		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-01a	Provisional Agenda for the Seventeenth Session of the Compliance Committee		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-01a_Rev2	Final Agenda for the Seventeenth Session of the Compliance Committee		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-02_Rev8	Final list of documents for the Seventeenth Session of the Compliance Committee		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-03_Rev3	Summary report on the level of compliance		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-04a	Report on Transhipment Resolution 19/06 – Secretariat's Report		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-04b	A Summary of the IOTC Regional Observer Programme during 2019 – Contractor's Report		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-05_Rev1	Implementation of reporting obligations of nominal catch data (IOTC Resolution 18/07)		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-06	Update on Progress Regarding Resolution 16/03 – On the Second Performance Review Follow–up		
IOTC-2020-CoC17–07a	Complementary elements for discussion under item 4 of the agenda for the Compliance Committee		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a_Add1	Information from Australia		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a_Add2	Communication from the fleet of Taiwan, China concerning the vessel Yong Qing Fa No. 666		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-07b	Summary report on possible infractions observed under the Regional Observer Programme in 2019		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-07c	Reporting of vessels in transit through BIOT waters for potential breach of IOTC Conservation and Management Measures		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-08	The IOTC Draft IUU Vessels List		
IOTC-2020-CoC17–9_Rev1	Summary of Compliance with the drifting FADs Management Plans		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-9 Add1	ollection of drifting Fish Aggregating Devices Management Plans		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-10_Rev1	Summary report on Compliance Support Activities		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-11	Implementation of Recommendations relevant to the Compliance Committee		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-12	Draft LoU between IOTC and IOMOU		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-13	IOTC Catch Documentation Scheme - Progress report and Terms of Reference for the Working Group		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-14	Proposal of Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)		
2. Reports from other meetings (	Working Party/Working Groups)		
IOTC-2020-CDS WG meeting-R	Report of the 3rd Meeting of the Catch Documentation Scheme (CDS) Working Group (WG)		
IOTC-2020-WPICMM03-R	Report of the Third Session of the Working Party on the Implementation of Conservation and Management Measures		
IOTC-2020-WPICMM03-R_Rev1-Annex 4	-Annex Revised draft roadmap for the implementation process for the legal scrubbing of IOTC resolutions		
IOTC-2020-WPICMM03-Work Plan (Revised)	Work Plan of the IOTC Working Party on the Implementation of Conservation and Management Measures		
3. Requests for the Cooperating non-Contracting Party status	Request from		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CNCP01	Senegal CNCP status renewal		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CNCP02	Liberia CNCP status renewal		

4. Compliance Reports	Members
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR01	Australia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR02	Bangladesh
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR03_Rev1	China
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR04	Comoros
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR05	Eritrea
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR06	European Union
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR07	France (territories)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR08	India
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR09	Indonesia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR10	Iran, Islamic Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17–CR11_Rev1	Japan
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR12	Kenya
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR13	Korea, Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR14	Madagascar
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR15_Rev1	Malaysia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR16	Maldives
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR17	Mauritius
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR18	Mozambique
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR19	Oman
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR20	Pakistan
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR21	Philippines
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR22	Seychelles
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR23	Sierra Leone
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR24	Somalia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR25	South Africa
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR26	Sri Lanka
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR27	Sudan
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR28	Tanzania, United Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR29	Thailand
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR30	United Kingdom (Territories)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR31	Yemen
4.1 Compliance Reports	Cooperating non-Contracting Parties
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR32	Liberia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CR33	Senegal

5. Implementation Reports	Members
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR01	Australia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR02	Bangladesh
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR03	China
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR04	Comoros

5. Implementation Reports	Members	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR05	Eritrea (Not submitted)	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR06	European Union	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR07	France (Territories)	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR08	India	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR09	Indonesia	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR10	Iran, Islamic Republic of	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR11	Japan	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR12_Rev1	Kenya	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR13	Korea, Republic of	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR14	Madagascar	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR15	Malaysia	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR16	Maldives	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR17	Mauritius	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR18	Mozambique	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR19	Oman	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR20	Pakistan	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR21	Philippines (Not submitted)	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR22	Seychelles	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR23	Sierra Leone (Not submitted)	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR24	Somalia	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR25	South Africa	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR26	Sri Lanka	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR27	Sudan (Not submitted)	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR28	Tanzania, United Republic of	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR29	Thailand	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR30	United Kingdom (Territories)	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR31	Yemen (Not submitted)	
5.1 Implementation Reports	Cooperating non-Contracting Parties	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR32	Liberia	
IOTC-2020-CoC17-IR33	Senegal	

6. Compliance Questionnaire	Members
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ01	Australia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ02	Bangladesh
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ03	China
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ04	Comoros
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ05	Eritrea (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ06	European Union
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ07	France (Territories)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ08	India
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ09	Indonesia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ10	Iran, Islamic Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ11	Japan
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ12	Kenya
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ13	Korea, Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ14	Madagascar
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ15	Malaysia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ16	Maldives
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ17	Mauritius

6. Compliance Questionnaire	Members
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ18	Mozambique
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ19	Oman
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ20	Pakistan
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ21	Philippines
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ22	Seychelles
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ23	Sierra Leone (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ24	Somalia (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ25	South Africa
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ26	Sri Lanka
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ27	Sudan (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ28	Tanzania, United Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ29	Thailand
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ30	United Kingdom (Territories)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ31	Yemen (Not submitted)
6.1 Compliance Questionnaire	Cooperating non-Contracting Parties
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ32	Liberia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-CQ33	Senegal

7. Response to Feedback Letter	Members
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL01	Australia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL02	Bangladesh
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL03	China- No Feedback Letter issued in 2019
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL04	Comoros
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL05	Eritrea (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL06	European Union
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL07	France (Territories) - No Feedback Letter issued in 2019
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL08	India
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL09	Indonesia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL10	Iran, Islamic Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL11	Japan
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL12	Kenya
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL13	Korea, Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL14	Madagascar (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL15	Malaysia
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL16	Maldives
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL17	Mauritius
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL18	Mozambique
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL19	Oman
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL20	Pakistan
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL21	Philippines (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL22	Seychelles
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL23	Sierra Leone (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL24	Somalia (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL25	South Africa
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL26	Sri Lanka
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL27	Sudan (Not submitted)
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL28	Tanzania, United Republic of
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL29	Thailand
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL30	United Kingdom (Territories) - No Feedback Letter issued in 2019

7. Response to Feedback Letter	Members		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL31	Yemen (Not submitted)		
7.1 Response to Feedback Letter	Cooperating non-Contracting Parties		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL32	Liberia - No Feedback Letter issued in 2019		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-FL33	Senegal No Feedback Letter issued in 2019		
8. Information Documents	Title		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-Inf01	Indicative Schedule of the Seventeenth Session of the Compliance Committee		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-Inf02	Effort assessment foreign-flagged vessels in coastal State exclusive economic zones		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-Inf03	Automatic Identification System (AIS) usage by Spanish and French-flagged vessels		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-Inf04	Inconsistencies in tropical tuna catch calculations and reporting by Spain		
IOTC-2020-CoC17-Inf05	A Comparative Analysis of AIS Data with the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission Reported Transshipment Activity in 2018		

# TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR DEVELOPING A SCHEME TO OPERATIONALISE THE FAO VOLUNTARY GUIDELINES ON THE MARKING OF FISHING GEAR (VGMFG)

The specific purpose of the Terms of Reference is to, bearing in mind the IOTC' objectives pursuant to Article V of the IOTC Agreement:

- Assess the economic impact for operationalising the FAO VGMFG in the IOTC Area, bearing in mind that the
  vast disparity in development status among IOTC CPCs may necessitate a phased approach for
  operationalising the VGMFG.
- 2) Identify, through documented risk assessments, fishing gears and FADs<sup>2</sup> which are widely used in IOTC fisheries that can contribute to marine pollution through abandonment, becoming lost or are otherwise discarded. Such risk assessments methodology to be developed based on the guidelines provided in the Annex of the VGMFG.
- 3) Collate, for comparative purposes, the relevant IOTC regulations or administrative measures and international instruments/guidelines that pertain to the marking of fishing gears and FADs as identified for marking in the risk assessment that can contribute to marine pollution through abandonment, becoming lost or are otherwise discarded.
- 4) Assess existing IOTC measures to allow for the effective implementation, monitoring, control and enforcement of a fishing gears and FADs marking scheme in IOTC fisheries, including the removal and disposal, plus any other enforcement action related to unmarked fishing gears and FADs.
- 5) Consider how measures specified in para 4 may be improved and where a need is identified prepare draft proposals which shall be considered by the Commission for adoption in accordance with the mandate of the IOTC Agreement.
- 6) Review the purpose and the design of existing fishing gear markers relevant to IOTC fishing gears and FADs identified for marking, particularly in the light of practicality for placement on fishing gears and FADs, impact on fishing efficiency (catchability), affordability, safety of use, environmental impact, potential contribution to counteraction against IUU fishing activities and technological developments. In considering the affordability for marking of fishing gears and FADs consideration must be given to possible alternative and less expensive options for Developing Countries and Least Developed Countries (LDCs).
- 7) Consideration given to the design of existing fishing gears and FADs markers and how they may be improved to better meet requirements identified in para 6.
- 8) Consider the relationship between marking for licensing/authorisation and marking for visibility, location, options for avoidance and identification of ownership.
- 9) Review the practicality of identifying and separating areas and fisheries, bearing in mind the current lack of agreement of what constitutes artisanal, coastal and semi-industrial fisheries in terms of applying gear marking measures to fishing gears and FADs.
- 10) Raise awareness of:
  - a. the detriment to the environment, the safety of navigation, and the risk to life at sea, associated with poorly marked or abandoned fishing gears and FADs.
  - b. the benefits of the marking of fishing gears and FADs.
- 11) Consider and determine capacity-building requirements of CPCs for the attachment of markers to fishing gears and FADs.
- 12) In undertaking the above tasks, due considerations shall be given to initiatives which will be considered by the IMO, and especially in the context of the International Convention for the Prevention of Pollution from Ships (MARPOL), to streamline and standardise any requirements developed.

Publish a report of its findings and conclusions for consideration by the IOTC Working Party on the Implementation of Conservation and Management Measures, Compliance Committee, Standing Committee on Administration and Finance, and the Commission.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> FADs used for aggregating non-IOTC species shall be exempted.

# APPENDIX 5 PROVISIONAL IOTC IUU VESSELS LIST

Provisional IOTC IUU Vessels List 20201016 / Liste Provisoire des navires INN de la CTOI 20201016

Available at the following link/Disponible au lien suivant: <u>IOTC Provisional IUU Vessels List 20201016.pdf</u>

### COC UPDATE ON PROGRESS REGARDING RESOLUTION 16/03 - ON THE PERFORMANCE REVIEW FOLLOW-UP

(Note: numbering and recommendations as per Appendix I of Resolution 16/03)

REFERENCE #	RECOMMENDATION	RESPONSIBILITY	UPDATE/STATUS	TIMELINE	PRIORITY
PRIOTC02.04 (para. 102)	Compliance with data collection and reporting requirements  The Commission, through its Compliance Committee, needs to strengthen its compliance monitoring in relation to the timeliness and accuracy of data submissions. To that end, the PRIOTC02 RECOMMENDED that:  a) the Commission review its compliance monitoring program conducted by the Compliance Committee, including identification of priority obligations (e.g. timely and accurate data reporting, catch and effort limits, accuracy of the supplied registered fishing vessel information, etc.).	Commission and Compliance Committee	Completed/Ongoing: The IOTC should further develop a scheme for the assessment of compliance of a structured approach for cases of infringements, better reflecting partial compliance and critical compliance issues. However, since the 2011 Compliance Committee meeting, country—based reports have been prepared for this purpose on the basis of Resolution 10/09, which is now integrated into the IOTC Rules of Procedure, Appendix V.  A proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure (RoP) was submitted, for the consideration of the Commission (S23). The proposal aimed at improving the existing IOTC compliance assessment procedure. No agreement was reached to amend Appendix V, and the Commission encouraged Members to contribute to the further development of the text by providing comments to the authors of the proposal prior to WPICMM03.  At the WPICMM03, the proponent of the proposal invited CPCs to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure by the 1st March 2020. Comments from one CPC (Japan) has been received by the Secretariat and by the proponent.  In consideration of the low number of comments so far in 2020, CPCs are invited to provide comments to the IOTC	Completed and ongoing.	High

REFERENCE #	RECOMMENDATION	RESPONSIBILITY	UPDATE/STATUS	TIMELINE	PRIORITY
			Secretariat on the proposal by 31 December 2020.		
	b) the compliance monitoring program review all priority obligations and undertake the compliance review by obligation and by CPCs and that the Commission publish a report of each CPCs compliance by obligation and CPC. The reports of all Compliance Missions should be appended to the compliance report of that relevant CPC and where the CPC has identified an action plan, that they not be assessed for that obligation.	Compliance Committee	Ongoing:  To be implemented in 2018 onwards for the concerned CPCs.	Completed and ongoing. Review annually at the Compliance Committee meeting.	High
	c) the Commission develop a scheme of responses (in accordance with the IOTC Rules of Procedure (2014) Appendix V, para. 3b (iv)) to priority non-compliance areas, including the preparation of CPC Implementation Action Plans that outline how the CPC will, over time, implement its obligations and alternative responses to serious violations of IOTC CMMs taking into account the FAOs Voluntary Guidelines for Flag State Performance. Reforms to the compliance monitoring program should include the ability of developing CPCs to identify (through the preparation of an Implementation Action Plan) and seek assistance for obligations that they are currently non-compliant with, including for example requesting capacity assistance, capacity building, resources, etc., to enable, overtime, implement its obligations.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Completed/Ongoing: The IOTC should further develop a scheme for the assessment of compliance of a structured approach for cases of infringements, better reflecting partial compliance and critical compliance issues, however, a scheme of response to priority noncompliance areas is done through the Feedback Letter issued during the Commission meeting and forms the basis for the Secretariat, together with concerned CPCs, to develop the Compliance Action Plan.  A proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure (RoP) was submitted, for the consideration of the Commission (S23). The proposal aimed at improving the existing IOTC compliance assessment procedure. No agreement was reached to amend Appendix V, and the Commission encouraged Members to contribute to the further development of the text by providing comments to the authors of the proposal prior to WPICMM03.  At the WPICMM03, the proponent of the proposal invited CPCs to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the	Completed and ongoing.	High

REFERENCE #	RECOMMENDATION	RESPONSIBILITY	UPDATE/STATUS	TIMELINE	PRIORITY
			proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure by the 1st March 2020. Comments from one CPC (Japan) has been received by the Secretariat and by the proponent.  In consideration of the low number of comments so far in 2020, CPCs are invited to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal by 31 December 2020.		
	d) to facilitate thorough reviews of compliance, the Commission should invest in the development and implementation of an integrated electronic reporting program. This should include automatic integration of data from CPCs into the IOTC Secretariat's databases and automatic cross-referencing obligations and reports for the various obligations, in particular related to the provision of scientific data.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: Phase 2 (Construction Phase) of the application (e-Maris) started in July 2019 and is expected to result in a Beta Release with enough functionality to allow for the Pilot testing of the application in November 2020.	Ongoing	Medium
PRIOTC02.14 (para. 149)	Monitoring, control and surveillance (MCS)  The PRIOTC02 RECOMMENDED that:  a) the IOTC should continue to develop a comprehensive monitoring, control and surveillance (MCS) system through the implementation of the measures already in force, and through the adoption of new measures and tools such as a possible catch documentation scheme, noting the process currently being undertaken within the FAO.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: The CDS Working Group (WG) has held three meetings during the intersessional period. A Terms of Reference for the WG was is presented to CoC17 and was endorsed. The Terms of Reference will be presented to the Commission (S24) for its consideration.	Ongoing	Medium
	b) as a matter of priority review the IOTC monitoring, control and surveillance (MCS) measures, systems and processes, with the objective of providing advice and guidance on improving the integration of the different tools, identification of gaps and recommendations on how to move forward, taking into consideration the experiences of other RFMOs, and that the review should be used as a basis for strengthening MCS for the purpose of improving the	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: A comprehensive report which assesses the IOTC MCS framework delivered by an independent consultant in December 2018. The report also makes proposals for expanding, completing and/or strengthening the IOTC MCS framework.  A workshop presenting the results of the study on Monitoring, Control and Surveillance (MCS) measures of the	Ongoing	Medium

REFERENCE #	RECOMMENDATION	RESPONSIBILITY	UPDATE/STATUS	TIMELINE	PRIORITY
	ability of the Commission to deter non-compliance and IUU fishing.		IOTC was held in February 2019. CPCs may consider submitting proposals reflecting the suggested amendments to the Resolutions.		
PRIOTC02.15 (para. 153)	Follow-up on infringements  The PRIOTC02 RECOMMENDED that:  a) the IOTC should establish a scheme of responses to non-compliance in relation to CPCs obligations, and task the Compliance Committee to further develop a structured approach for cases of infringement.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: Notably to be implemented through IOTC Resolution 18/07 On measures applicable in case of nonfulfilment of reporting obligations in the IOTC and Resolution 10/10 On market related measures.  A proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure (RoP) was submitted, for the consideration of the Commission (S23). The proposal makes provision for establishing a framework of possible responses to non-compliance by CPCs to their obligations. No agreement was reached to amend Appendix V, and the Commission encouraged Members to contribute to the further development of the text by providing comments to the authors of the proposal prior to WPICMM03.  At the WPICMM03, the proponent of the proposal invited CPCs to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure by the 1st March 2020. Comments from one CPC (Japan) has been received by the Secretariat and by the proponent.  In consideration of the low number of comments so far in 2020, CPCs are invited to provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal by 31 December 2020.	Ongoing	High
	b) further develop an online reporting tool to facilitate reporting by CPCs and to support the IOTC	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: Phase 2 (Construction Phase) of the application ( <i>e-Maris</i> ) started in July 2019 and is expected to result in a	Review annually at IOTC	Medium

REFERENCE #	RECOMMENDATION	RESPONSIBILITY	UPDATE/STATUS	TIMELINE	PRIORITY
	Secretariat through the automation of identification of non-compliance.		Beta Release with enough functionality to allow for the <i>Pilot testing</i> of the application in November 2020.	meetings	
	c) reasons for the non-compliance should be identified, including whether it is related to the measure itself, a need for capacity assistance or whether it is wilful or repeated non-compliance, and that the Compliance Committee provide technical advice on obligations where there are high level of CPCs non-compliance.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Completed/Ongoing: A scheme of response to non-compliance areas is done through the Feedback Letter issued during the Commission meeting and forms the basis for the Secretariat, together with concerned CPCs, to develop the Compliance Action Plan. This will be further addressed by the WPICMM to enhance the technical capacity of CPCs.	Completed and ongoing.	High
PRIOTC02.17 (para. 163)	Market-related measures The PRIOTC02 RECOMMENDED that: a) the Commission considers strengthening the market related measure (Resolution 10/10 Concerning market related measures) to make it more effective.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: The CDS Working Group (WG) has held three meetings during the intersessional period. A Terms of Reference for the WG was presented to CoC17 and was endorsed. The Terms of Reference will be presented to the Commission (S24) for its consideration.	Ongoing	High
PRIOTC02.18 (para. 169)	Fishing capacity The PRIOTC02 RECOMMENDED that the Commission consider non-compliance with fishing capacity related measures as a priority in the scheme of responses to non-compliance, in order to ensure the sustainable exploitation of the relevant IOTC species.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: A scheme of response to non-compliance areas is done through the Feedback Letter issued during the Commission meeting.	Review annually at the IOTC meetings.	High
PRIOTC02.21 (para. 204)	Cooperation with other RFMOs  The PRIOTC02 RECOMMENDED that:  a) the IOTC should further develop mutual recognition and possible exploration of cross-listings of IUU lists with other RFMOs to combat IUU activities globally.	Commission & Compliance Committee	Ongoing: Provisions for cross-listing of vessels on the IUU lists of seven other RFMO/Bs have been incorporated in IOTC Resolution 18/03.	. Completed and ongoing.	High

### **CONSOLIDATED SET OF RECOMMENDATIONS ARISING FROM WPICMM03**

- Paragraph 4. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC observers continue to report on VMS, including provision of photographs of VMS units.
- Paragraph 5. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the ROP observers should stop highlighting VMS units fitted with switches, as a possible infraction. Other VMS anomalies, such as switched off, should be reported and highlighted.
- Paragraph 14. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat be tasked to develop a ToR for the evaluation and formulation of CPCs national MCS programme, taking into account cost-effectiveness and budget constraints.
- Paragraph 18. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that 23 definitions be deferred for further work and two be deferred to the VMS Working Group.
- Paragraph 19. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that further work on the definitions be conducted intersessionally, by email, using a phased approach under the facilitation of the Secretariat (Appendix 3).
- Paragraph 24. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the Compliance Committee notes the completed task and considers the roadmap drafted by the WPICMM03 (Appendix 4) for consideration by the Commission.
- Paragraph 32. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat prepare a paper on the outcomes of the assessments of the possible infractions presented to the WPICMM03, for the next Compliance Committee (CoC17).
- Paragraph 33. The WPICMM03 **FURTHER RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat prepare a paper on the results of investigation that have not been provided (Oman and Seychelles) for WPICMM03 and information concerning two LSTLVs that require the concerned fleet (Taiwan, Province of China) to provide further evidence, for the next Compliance Committee (CoC17).
- Paragraph 35. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** the procedure and the assessment form (Appendix 5) to conduct the assessments of possible infractions detected under the Regional Observer Programme, be submitted to the Compliance Committee for its consideration and potential endorsement.
- Paragraph 38. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** the revised workplan as provided through the link in Appendix 6 be submitted to the Compliance Committee for its consideration and potential endorsement.
- Paragraph 54. The WPICMM03 **RECOMMENDED** that the Compliance Committee consider the consolidated set of recommendations arising from WPICMM03, provided at Appendix 8.

## REVISED DRAFT ROADMAP FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION PROCESS FOR THE LEGAL SCRUBBING OF IOTC RESOLUTIONS

### (REVISED ANNEX 4 OF IOTC-2020-WPICMM03-R)

- CPCs send their comments on Annex 1 and 2 of the consultant report, IOTC-2020-WPICMM03
   REPORT - Legal Scrub of IOTC Resolutions and Recommendations, on the legal scrubbing of IOTC
   Resolutions by 31<sup>st</sup> of January 2021.
- Secretariat will incorporate first round of comments. Secretariat to circulate a consolidated draft with the comments made by the CPCs by means of a circular within 10 working days.
- CPCs send their comments on the second draft by 15<sup>th</sup> March 2021.
- Secretariat will incorporate second round of comments. Secretariat to circulate a consolidated version of the legal scrubbing of IOTC Resolutions as a meeting document for consideration by the Compliance Committee (2021-CoC18).
- The Compliance Committee (2021-CoC18) considers proposing a final consolidated text for potential adoption by the Commission (2021 S25). This final text should only include the Resolutions adopted or amended by the Commission before 2020.

### TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE CATCH DOCUMENTATION SCHEME WORKING GROUP

### **Purpose**

1. The Catch Documentation Scheme Working Group (CDSWG) will be open to all Commission members and cooperating non-members, as well as observers and external experts with relevant expertise. The Catch Documentation Working Group (CDSWG) was established with the principal task of guiding the development/proposing a blueprint and timeline (strategy) for IOTC CDS (IOTC CDS strategy).

### Objective

- 2. The objectives of the IOTC CDS strategy are, through introduction of CDS, to contribute to following:
  - a. Certification, verification and validation of products legality with a view of eliminating illegally caught products trade and ensure products traceability to final market destination.
  - b. Provision of scientific information for fisheries management.

### **Principle Responsibilities**

- 3. In devising the strategy, the CDSWG shall consider the following:
  - (I) Reference documents and schemes
    - a. The *Voluntary Guidelines for Catch Documentation Schemes* developed by the FAO in 2017 and the report *Developing a comprehensive MCS system and an electronic Catch Documentation Scheme for IOTC* developed by a consultant in 2018 (consultant report).
    - b. Existing and proposed catch documentation schemes in other RFMOs/Organisations (including ICCAT, CCSBT and CCAMLR) and in Commission members.

### (II) Basic design

- a. Core components of CDS in the 3<sup>rd</sup> Meeting of the CDSWG Report (10-11 February 2020) to be further addressed in CDSWG ToRs:
  - i) Basic CDS design options 1-3 (as described in p82-86 of the consultant report)
  - ii) Species to be covered by IOTC CDS, taking into account stock status, IUU risk, level of international trade and the difficulty of implementation
  - iii) In the first instance, the CDS could cover tropical tunas (bigeye tuna, yellowfin tuna and skipjack tuna), then other IOTC species step by step.
  - iv) Design of an electronic system
  - v) Need for special consideration to artisanal fleets

### (III) Operational and administrative issues

- a. The resources that would be required to implement and operate a CDS. This will necessarily include consideration of financial aspects of the IOTC, of capacity building, training programs and associated costs.
- b. Operational issues of data collection, submission, handling, analysis, reconciliation and dissemination, taking into account practical feasibility of relevant stakeholders (e.g. fishing vessels)
- c. The roles and responsibilities for certification and verification of all appropriate stakeholders (e.g. flag State authority, the IOTC Secretariat), within the framework of existing international law.
- d. Opportunities to utilize emerging technology to increase efficiency and decrease costs, with particular reference to electronic transmission of data and required forms.
- e. The integration of CDS with the overall monitoring, control and surveillance (MCS) and management framework of the IOTC, including other data reporting obligations and national/regional programs (e.g. EU IUU Regulation) and avoiding duplication of work.

### (IV) Timeline

a. Possible timeline for implementation, with prioritization and/or step-by-step approach as necessary

### Reporting

- 4. The CDSWG shall report progress to the CoC with a view to presenting the IOTC CDS strategy proposal to IOTC in 2022 that would be considered for adoption by the Commission. Once the strategy is adopted by the Commission, the CDSWG shall consider further specifics of CDS documentation and process including the preparation of draft CDS Resolution and associated forms, in accordance with the strategy as adopted.
- 5. The CDSWG may present relevant recommendations as it deems necessary to achieve the objectives of the IOTC CDS strategy, to the Commission and relevant subsidiary bodies.

### Meetings

6. The CDSWG shall operate, to the extent possible, electronically. Face to face meetings, where necessary, should take place back-to-back with other meetings.

# CONSOLIDATED SET OF RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE 17<sup>TH</sup> SESSION OF THE COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE (1 - 2 OCTOBER 2020) TO THE COMMISSION

Comments by CPCs on the Compliance Report of each CPC with focus on non-compliance, information provided in CPCs' Report of Implementation and responses to the Feedback Letters issued in 2019.

Resolution 18/07 On Measures Applicable in Case of Non-Fulfilment of Reporting Obligations in the IOTC

**CoC17.01 (Para 12)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs (Bangladesh, China, Eritrea, European Union, India, Iran, Japan, Madagascar, Oman, Pakistan, Somalia, South Africa, Sudan, Tanzania and Yemen) that have failed to submit mandatory information and data for the 2019 reporting cycle (catch data for 2018) shall be reminded by the IOTC Secretariat to:

- i. provide a clear timeline as to when the missing mandatory information and data will be submitted,
- ii. as the case may be, when they will be a position to fulfil these obligations for which they have recurring non-compliance,
- iii. work closer with the IOTC Secretariat if they are encountering challenges in implementation/submission of mandatory information and data.

**CoC17.02 (Para 13)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Secretariat write to the concerned CPCs reminding them of their obligations as CPCs and to notify those which continue to have compliance issues with this measure, that may be due to capacity limitations, that support is available to build capacity for them to meet their reporting obligations.

Resolution 15/02 Mandatory statistical reporting requirements for IOTC Contracting Parties and Cooperating Non-Contracting Parties (CPCs) and Resolution 17/05 On the conservation of sharks caught in association with fisheries managed by IOTC.

**CoC17.03 (Para 17)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs that have failed to submit mandatory information and data for the 2019 reporting cycle (catch data for 2018) work closer with the IOTC Secretariat if they are encountering challenges in implementation/submission of mandatory information and data.

**CoC17.04 (Para 18)** The CoC **REITERATED** its earlier **RECOMMENDATION** for the Commission to **REQUEST** that the Scientific Committee to provide advice on the applicability of the IOTC requirements related to size frequency data (i.e. for each species measure one fish per metric tonne), and if required, provide possible alternatives to ensure representative sampling.

**CoC17.05 (Para 19)** The CoC **REITERATED** its earlier **RECOMMENDATION** for the Commission to **REQUEST** that the Working Party on Ecosystem and Bycatch and the Scientific Committee discuss and provide advice on the applicability of the IOTC requirement related to size frequency data on sharks when the fisheries do not retain sharks, and furthermore if CPCs should have to report any size data in such cases.

### Resolution 16/11 On port State measures.

**CoC17.06 (Para 23)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs carrying out less than 5% of inspection on landings or transhipments in their ports during each reporting year to provide the IOTC Secretariat with an explanatory note, indicating the obstacles that prevent them from reaching the goal and the remedy action they intend to deploy.

**CoC17.07 (Para 24)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat compile this information with the aim of presenting it at the CoC18 in 2021.

Resolution 11/04 On a regional observer scheme - At sea observers.

**CoC17.08 (Para 29)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs with observer coverage below the minimum level of 5% of operations/sets by gear type for those vessels covered by Resolution 11/04 to provide the Secretariat with an explanatory note, indicating the obstacles that prevent them from reaching the 5% coverage and the remedy actions they intend to implement.

**CoC17.09 (Para 30)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat compile this information with the aim of presenting it at the CoC18.

Resolution 19/06 – On Establishing a Programme for Transhipment by Large-Scale Fishing Vessels.

**CoC17.10 (Para 37)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Oman provide the results of its investigations related to the possible infractions to the IOTC Secretariat before the 24th Session of the Commission.

**CoC17.11 (Para 38)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat prepare a paper on the results of investigations that have not been provided for the attention of the next session of the Commission (S24).

Resolution 19/01 On an Interim Plan for Rebuilding the Indian Ocean Yellowfin Tuna Stock in the IOTC Area of Competence

**CoC17.12 (Para 47)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that, if necessary, 2019 and 2020 compliance status for the yellowfin tuna catch reductions required by Resolution 19/01 would be retrospectively modified accordingly.

Resolution 16/02 On harvest control rules for skipjack tuna in the IOTC area of competence

**CoC17.13 (Para 50)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that during the discussions to be held at the 24th Session of the Commission that clarification is provided for paragraph 11b) in Resolution 16/02, so that the CoC is able to efficiently monitor compliance with this Resolution.

Resolution 15/03 On the vessel monitoring system (VMS) programme.

**CoC17.14 (Para 52)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that India and Iran establish a full-scale VMS and to submit their respective VMS implementation plans in 2021 to the CoC18.

Resolution 19/04 Concerning the IOTC record of vessels authorised to operate in the IOTC area of competence

**CoC17.15 (Para 58)** The CoC **REQUESTED** Sri Lanka to require its fishing gears to be fitted with an indelible marking and liaise with other countries in the area or NGOs to find out how to achieve this and **RECOMMENDED** that Sri Lanka report at CoC18 in 2021 on the outcome of the exchanges and consultations undertaken.

Overview of the implementation of IOTC conservation and management measures - summary report on the level of compliance.

**CoC17.16 (Para 65)** The IOTC Secretariat **RECOMMENDED** that future amendments to the Rules of Procedure for the Compliance Committee take into consideration the inability of the IOTC Secretariat to provide meeting documents 30 days before the CoC.

Review of additional information related to IUU fishing activities in the IOTC area of competence.

**CoC17.17 (Para 78)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that South Africa keep CPCs informed on the progress and outcome of the legal proceedings against the owner and/or master of the vessel YONG QING FA No. 666.

**CoC17.18 (Para 79)** Considering the report provided (IOTC-2020-CoC17-07a\_Add2), the CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Taiwan, China, provides the missing information, especially timeframe and nature of the violation that was committed under its legal framework, to the Compliance Committee.

**CoC17.19 (Para 80)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs continue to provide the Compliance Committee with information of actions they undertake to combat fishing practices that undermines the effectiveness of Conservation and Management Measures adopted by the IOTC.

Reporting of vessels in transit through waters of the UK ("BIOT") for potential breach of IOTC conservation and management measures.

**CoC17.20 (Para 83)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that UK ("BIOT") continue to provide information on activities that undermine Conservation and Management Measures adopted by the Commission to future meetings of the Compliance Committee.

**CoC17.21 (Para 84)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that all CPCs provide the Compliance Committee with information on actions they undertake to combat fishing practices that undermine the effectiveness of CMMs adopted by the IOTC.

IOTC IUU Vessels List - Review.

### **WISDOM SEA REEFER**

**CoC17.22 (Para 93)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the carrier vessel, WISDOM SEA REEFER, which is in the current IOTC IUU Vessels list be updated to reflect the information in the Certificates of Registry issued by Mongolia.

**CoC17.23 (Para 94)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the carrier vessel, UTHAIWAN (ex-WISDOM SEA REEFER) be deleted from the IOTC IUU Vessels List upon receipt of proof that the vessel has been scrapped.

**CoC17.24 (Para 95)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that Bangladesh and Thailand continue to keep the Compliance Committee updated on the scrapping process, including any follow up to relevant bodies (e.g. under the FAO Compliance Agreement).

### AL WESAM 5

**CoC17.25 (Para 97)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the vessel, AL WESAM 5, be updated to reflect the information in the Certificates of Registry issued by Cameroon.

### **COBIJA**

**CoC17.26 (Para 99)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** the details of the vessel (name, photos, flag, summary of actions), CAPE FLOWER, be updated to reflect the information in the IOTC Circular 2020-42.

Draft IUU vessels list - Consideration of new vessels to add to the IOTC IUU Vessels List - IMULA 0811 GLE

**CoC17.27 (Para 107)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the vessel IMULA 0811 GLE is placed on the Provisional IUU Vessels List and **REQUESTED** Sri Lanka to provide an update prior to the 24th Session of the Commission on the outcomes of the trial held in September 2020.

**CoC17.28 (Para 108)** Subject to information provided by Sri Lanka on the vessel IMULA 0811 GLE, and the Provisional IOTC IUU Vessels List (<u>Appendix 5</u>), the CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission approve an IOTC IUU Vessels List.

Update on progress regarding the Performance Review - Compliance related issues.

**CoC17.29 (Para 113)** The European Union **RECOMMENDED** that CPCs provide comments to the IOTC Secretariat on the proposal to amend Appendix V of the IOTC Rules of Procedure by the 31st December 2020.

**CoC17.30 (Para 114)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that an updated document of IOTC-2020-CoC17-06 on progress regarding the performance review, based on the comments received during CoC17 be appended to the CoC17 report. (Appendix 6)

Implementation of recommendations of the compliance committee and commission meeting in 2019.

**CoC17.31 (Para 123)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission tasks the Executive Secretary to write to Eritrea and Sierra Leone expressing concern about the lack of reporting.

**CoC17.32 (Para 124)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Executive Secretary make the SCAF aware that Eritrea and Sierra Leone continue to derive economic benefit from the fishery but have not demonstrated any compliance with IOTC resolutions in case this is material to the SCAF's consideration of arrears.

Activities by the IOTC Secretariat in support of capacity building for developing CPCS (Resolution 16/10)

**CoC17.33 (Para 129)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat continue with capacity building activities that would allow CPCs to address the issue of mandatory statistics and the implementation of the Regional Observer Scheme.

**CoC17.34 (Para 130)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the IOTC Secretariat explore the possibility of conducting capacity building activities remotely, taking into consideration the limitations imposed by the COVID 19 pandemic.

Review of the recommendations of the Working Party on the Implementation of Conservation and Management Measures.

**CoC17.35 (Para 133)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that work on the glossary of definitions and key terms to be used in IOTC Resolutions be suspended and that the relevance of this exercise be reconsidered by the Compliance Committee once the work on the legal scrubbing is completed.

**CoC17.36 (Para 134)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** amendments to the timeline of the roadmap (Appendix 8) to conduct the legal scrubbing for consideration of the Commission for adoption.

Report and documentation of the 3rd meeting of the Catch Documentation Scheme (CDS) Working Group (WG) and Terms of Reference for the Working Group.

**CoC17.37 (Para 138)** The CoC **ENDORSED** the Terms of Reference for the Catch Documentation Scheme Working Group and **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission consider and, as appropriate, amend and endorse the Terms of Reference, provided in <u>Appendix 9</u>.

Review of requests for access to the status of Cooperating Non-Contracting Party – Appendix III of the IOTC Rules of Procedure (2014).

**CoC17.38 (Para 143)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission renew the status of Liberia as Cooperating Non-Contracting Party of the IOTC.

**CoC17.39 (Para 144)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission renew the status of Senegal as Cooperating Non-Contracting Party of the IOTC.

### **Cooperation with other organisations**

**CoC17.40 (Para 148)** The CoC **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission approve the Chairperson of the Commission to sign the Letter of Understanding with the Indian Ocean Memorandum of Understanding on Port State Control.

Proposal of a Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)

**CoC17.41 (Para 151)** The CoC **ENDORSED** and **RECOMMENDED** that the Commission consider and, as appropriate, amend and endorse the Terms of Reference for developing a scheme to operationalise the *FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Marking of Fishing Gear (VGMFG)*, provided in <u>Appendix 4</u>.